

# The Transition from Education to Work: Theoretical Framework and State-of-the-Art

Michael Gebel

University Bamberg, Germany

**TEW-CCA Working Paper No. 1** 

Version 1.0

#### DISCLAIMER:

The authors gratefully acknowledge funding for the project "Opportunities and Barriers at the Transition from Education to Work-A Comparative Youth Study in Azerbaijan, Georgia and Tajikistan" (TEW-CCA) from the VolkswagenStiftung for the period 2015–2019; funding initiative "Between Europe and Orient", call "Institutional change and social practice. Research on the political system, the economy and society in Central Asia and the Caucasus".

TEW-CCA Working Papers are outputs from the TEW-CCA project aiming at the dissemination of research results of the TEW-CCA project. The series is edited by the project coordinator Prof. Michael Gebel from the University of Bamberg.

The published TEW-CCA Working Papers represent the views of the respective authors and not of the TEW-CCA project consortium as a whole. Neither the funding agency Volkswagen Foundation nor the University of Bamberg and the participating universities and research institutes and the providers of the data used in this research bear any responsibility for copyright issues, the analysis and the conclusions of this working paper.

Copyright remains with the authors. © 2019, Michael Gebel, all rights reserved.

#### **SUGGESTED CITATION:**

Gebel, Michael (2019). The Transition from Education to Work: Theoretical Framework and State-of-the-Art. TEW-CCA Working Paper No. 1. Bamberg: TEW-CCA Project, University of Bamberg.

# **Contents**

1.	Introduction	4
2.	A micro-macro-model of the transition from education to work	5
3.	Micro-level outcome variables	7
	3.1. Endogeneity of leaving education	7
	3.2. Labor force participation	7
	3.3. Job search	8
	3.4. First job quality	. 10
	3.4.1. Type of first job	. 10
	3.4.2. Non-standard employment	. 11
	3.4.3. Informal (unregistered) employment	. 12
	3.4.5. Wages, social security and fringe benefits	. 13
	3.4.6. Occupational status	. 13
	3.4.7. Mismatch	. 14
	3.5. Career mobility	. 14
	3.6. Non-economic outcomes	. 15
4.	Micro-level determinants	. 16
	4.1. Education attainment	. 16
	4.1.1. Causal mechanisms of the effect of education attainment on school-to-work transition	16
	4.1.2. Theoretical expectations on the effects of education attainment on school-to-work transition	. 17
	4.1.3. Measuring education attainment	. 18
	4.2. Education performance	. 18
	4.3. Working while in education	. 19
	4.4. Social networks	. 19
	4.5. Social origin	. 20
	4.6. Gender and ethnic origin	. 21
	4.7. Religious and cultural attitudes	. 21
	4.8. Early family formation	. 22
	4.9. Consequences of bad labor market entries	. 23
	4.9.1. Consequences of initial unemployment	. 23
	4.9.2. Consequences of initial inferior job positions	. 23
5.	Macro-level determinants	. 25
	5.1. Secondary education and training institutions	. 25
	5.1.1. Theory	. 25
	5.1.2. Empirical studies	. 26

# 1. Introduction

This working paper provides a theoretical framework and offers a review of the state-of-the-art of school-to-work transition research. The term "school-to-work transition" is here understood as broad conception that includes transitions from secondary school, school-based vocational, dual/apprenticeship training and higher education to the labor market. Next to the "school-to-work transition" the topic of "school-to-home transition" is also discussed (Gebel & Heyne, 2014). The research topic is focused on the school-to-work transition. Other events of the transition to adulthood such as family formation (first marriage, first childbirth) and leaving parental home and their bidirectional causal relationship with the transition from education to work are important research topics but beyond the scope of this working paper (Buchmann & Kriesi, 2011; Gebel & Heyne, 2014; Billari & Liefbroer, 2010; Grant & Furstenberg, 2007; Lloyd, 2005; Shanahan, 2000). In this working paper this interrelations are only discussed in terms of the effects of early family formation on the school-to-work transition. Next to studying the labor market career outcomes there is a large research tradition that links the school-to-work transition to other non-economic outcomes such as health and well-being. These topics are also beyond the scope of this working paper in view of the large body of theoretical and empirical studies on this topic (Voßemer & Eunicke, 2015; Athanasiades et al., 2016; Unt & Gebel, 2018). From a disciplinary point of view this working paper focuses on sociological and economic theories and empirical studies. Other disciplines such as (social) psychology and research in personnel and human resources also made important contributions to the research on youth labor market integration but this research is also beyond the scope of this working paper. The review of empirical studies is restricted to quantitative empirical studies. Qualitative studies provide also important insights into the school-to-work transition but they are beyond the scope of this review because this literature is so rich and methodological different.

This working paper is structure as follows: in Chapter 2 a micro-macro-theoretical model of the transition from education to work is described. It strongly builds on the life course paradigm and discusses various stages of the transition from education to work in a multilevel framework. In Chapter 3 the various outcomes of the school-to-work transition are discussed. Specifically, the endogeneity of leaving education (Chapter 3.1), the labor force participation decision (Chapter 3.2), the job search (Chapter 3.3), various dimensions of first job quality (Chapter 3.4) and the career mobility (Chapter 3.5) are discussed. In Chapter 3.5 an outlook is provided non-economic outcomes of the school-to-work transition that are beyond the scope of this working paper. Chapter 4 addresses various micro-level determinants of the school-to-work transition. Specifically, the role of education attainment (Chapter 4.1), education performance (Chapter 4.2), working while in school (Chapter 4.3), social networks (Chapter 4.4), social origin (Chapter 4.5), gender and ethnic origin (Chapter 4.6), religious and cultural attitudes (Chapter 4.7), early family formation and the consequences of bad labor market entries (Chapter 4.8) are discussed. Chapter 5 is devoted to the macro-level determinants. Various institutional and structural context factors are introduced. Among the institutional factors secondary education and training institutions (Chapter 5.1), tertiary education and training institutions (Chapter 5.2), employment protection legislation (Chapter 5.3), unions (Chapter (5.4), active and passive labor market policies (Chapter 5.5) and minimum wages (Chapter 5.6) are highlighted. Chapter 5.7 addresses macro-structural factors such as unfavorable economic conditions, cohort size, educational expansion, globalization and occupational upgrading.

# 2. A micro-macro-model of the transition from education to work

The transition from school to work is a central stage in the life-course with long-lasting consequences for later life. Finding a stable job is often seen as a central precondition to making successful transitions on the way to becoming an adult. In the following, we outline a micro-macro-model of the transition from education to work that is inspired by the life course paradigm (see Figure 1 for an illustration).<sup>1</sup>

Building on the life course paradigm the transition from education to work can be understood as decisions of individual agents who make choices and compromises regarding different alternatives (Elder et al., 2004). Individuals make the decision on acquiring a specific education level and the timing of leaving education (see Chapter 3.1). After leaving education, the first crucial decision is whether a young person actively participates in the labor market or not (see Chapter 3.2). Active participation in the labor market is defined as employment or unemployment. This static decision framework can be extended to a dynamic one as an active person may revise her/his labor force participation decision by withdrawing from the labor market and an inactive person my revise her/his labor force participation decision by becoming engaged in the labor market. Education leavers who decide to become active in the labor market get involved in a two-sided matching process of job seekers and employers (Granovetter, 1981; Kalleberg & Sørensen, 1979) (see Chapter 3.3). Employers represent the meso-level in our micro-macro-theoretical model as they represent the organizations that offer jobs to the job seekers. If the education leaver likes to become selfemployed or employer there is no two-sided matching process because there is no employer on the other side.<sup>2</sup> In this case a one-sided decision of the education leaver to become self-employed or employer or not must be modelled. If job matches are formed it is important to consider the quality of the first job obtained (see Chapter 3.4). This is because a quick labor market entry does not automatically guarantee a higher quality of the first job. In this review, we adopt a multidimensional perspective on various aspects of job quality instead of relying on a single job quality dimension (such as wages) or aggregating working conditions into a one-dimensional index. Specifically, we consider the type of first job, the issue of non-standard employment, informal (unregistered) work, wages, social security and fringe benefits, occupational status, and mismatch. This list of job quality dimensions is just exemplary and it can be extended. The transition from education to work is a dynamic period in the individual life course. Measuring the time between leaving education and the date of finding a first job captures the dynamics of the initial placement process in the labor market. However, dynamics also takes place after finding a first job. Young workers may experience upward and downward career mobility in terms of getting promoted or downgraded in a given firm, changing employers or losing a job. In this regard, it is important to study also the early career dynamics (see Chapter 3.5).

The transition from education to work is strongly interrelated to other stages of the transition to adulthood, such as leaving parental home, first cohabitation, first marriage or first parenthood (Heinz et al., 2009; Huinink & Feldhaus, 2009). These events are seen as central markers in the transition to adulthood (Buchmann & Kriesi, 2011; Gebel & Heyne, 2014; Billari & Liefbroer, 2010; Grant & Furstenberg, 2007; Lloyd, 2005; Shanahan, 2000). In the research on the transition to adulthood the timing of these different life course events is studied (Elder et al., 2004). In addition, the bidirectional causal relationships between the transition from education to work and other youth transitions is often studied (Gebel & Heyne, 2014). Although connecting the research on the school-to-work transition with other events of the transition to adulthood is important and still innovative, reviewing this literature is beyond the scope of this conceptual paper and review that is focused on the school-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The model builds on previous work (Gebel & Heyne ,2014; Gebel 2010b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> In the case of employees/helpers in family businesses, the owner of the family business can be regarded as the employer even if it is a close family member.

to-work transition. In the following, we only highlight the role of early family formation as a micro-level determinant of the transition from education to work.

Life course research emphasizes the individuals' lives are strongly linked to those of relevant others like parents, siblings and partners (Mayer, 2009). This is expressed by the principle of "linked lives", which states that lives are interdependent and influenced by networks (Elder et al., 2004). Specifically, it is assumed that the resources and attitudes of the family of origin (parents, siblings, relatives) and the family of destination (partner and partner's family) are relevant for the transition from education to work.

Following the life course paradigm, individuals and their decisions are embedded in the social context of societies and, hence, life course patterns depend on the social context (Heinz et al., 2009). Specifically, institutional and structural context conditions define a set of opportunities and constraints to which individual persons respond when making their life course decisions and transitions with respect to the transition from education to work (Breen & Buchmann, 2002: 288). Next to the individuals making their transition from education to work, the actions of employers ("meso-level") and related persons (in terms of "linked lives") are also embedded in the social context. The social context varies historically and across nations and regions (Mayer 2004). Therefore, the transition from education to work is expected to vary across historical periods and national contexts (Breen & Buchmann, 2002). In Chapter 5, we describe these macro-level determinants of the transition from education to work in detail.

Macro-level: Institutions and structural conditions Meso-level: Employers LM inactivity Educational attainment Early career mobility: (Leaving **Employment** education) (quality of jobs) LM activity: 1st job Unemployment job search quality LM inactivity Returning to education Other youth transitions: Leaving parental home, first cohabitation, first marriage, first parenthood Linked lives: ethnic origin, resources of family of origin and partner Individual characteristics: ascriptive factors, resources, attitudes, preferences

Figure 1: A micro-macro-model of the transition from education to work

Source: Own illustration.

# 3. Micro-level outcome variables

# 3.1. Endogeneity of leaving education

Although analysis on the transition from education to work usually start with a sample of people leaving education (either dropping out or successfully graduating), it should be noted that leaving education is a decision itself and, thus, endogenous. There is a huge literature in the sociology of education on education decisions and education attainment. Education decisions are often modelled as a rational decision of the actors involved (youths, parents, and teachers). Education is continued if the subjective expected utility of continuing education is higher than that of alternative options. The alternative options to enrollment in education are the participation in the labor market or the engagement in housework and family care work. The main benefits of higher education are high expected economic returns from the labor market such as higher chances of finding a job, higher wages, privileged job positions and good career chances (Stocké, 2007).<sup>3</sup> Thus, expectations on future (individual) labor market prospects are expected to influence the timing of leaving education. Education is not only connected to benefits, but also bears direct costs in terms of school uniforms, textbooks and transportation.<sup>4</sup>

Recent comparative research projects on the school-to-work transition extended their research framework by studying also the education attainment process (Gebel & Heyne, 2014; Kogan et al., 2011). In this regard, they address the endogeneity of the decision to leave education. The empirical results also provide insights into the determinants of education attainment (e.g. social origin) that may act as confounding variables when investigating the effects of education in the labor market.

# 3.2. Labor force participation

After leaving education, the first crucial decision is whether a young person actively participates in the labor market or not. Active participation in the labor market is defined as employment or unemployment. In general, employment subsumes both dependent employment and self-employment. In the broadest definition, employment also includes (marginal) part-time, short-term and casual work. In the context of developing countries, it is recommended to extend the definition by including informal (unregistered work) and work as family helpers in agricultural and non-agricultural family businesses in order to account for the variety of first job positions. <sup>5</sup> Unemployment refers to active job seekers. <sup>6</sup> Labor market inactivity is defined as being neither employed nor unemployed. This category is quite heterogeneous including persons fully devoting their time to housework and/or care work, persons who suffer from (long-term) illness and disability

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> In traditional contexts, education is instead seen as an important resource in the marriage market, where a high level of education increases the likelihood of finding a highly educated partner who has better earnings prospects (Elbadawy et al. 2007; Lloyd 2005).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The benefits of the alternative options of participation of in the labor market or the engagement in housework and family care work can alternatively be modeled as indirect costs of education.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> This definition does neither include agricultural activities in terms of self-subsistence farming nor housework and care work for the own family.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> There are variations of this definition imposing further restrictions such as being available for work and being officially registered as an unemployed. The latter requirement is not suitable for developing countries with residual welfare states (see also Chapter 3.5). In terms of passive labor market policies young job seekers are often not eligible for unemployment benefits or benefits are too low and, thus young job seekers have no incentive for official registration and they rely instead on support by the family. Moreover, active labor market policies (e.g. job search assistance, employment subsidies, training measures) are often not well developed such that young seekers refrain from registration and seeking support from public employment offices.

that restrict them in actively participating in the labor market, persons doing a gap year for travel, discouraged workers<sup>7</sup> and idle persons. In research on Western countries, this group is often ignored because it is a rather small group. However, in the context of developing countries and particularly Muslim societies, the share of inactive persons is quite large among women as many women fully devote their time to housework and/or care work after leaving education. Against this background recent studies extended the standard framework of "school-to-work transition" research by investigating the specific pattern of the "school-to-home transition" (Gebel & Heyne, 2014).

The "school-to-home transition" can be understood as a decision model (Gebel & Heyne, 2014). An education leaver decides for inactivity if the subjective expected utility of labor market inactivity exceeds the subjective expected utility of labor market activity. The subjective expected utility of labor market activity is influenced by the chances of finding a job, that is, the individual labor market opportunities, as well as the monetary and non-monetary benefits of having a job. The subjective expected utility of labor market inactivity is influenced by the opportunities of activities outside of the labor market (e.g. in terms of demands for housework and care work) and non-monetary benefits of these alternative activities. This static decision framework can be extended to a dynamic one as an active person may revise her/his labor force participation decision by withdrawing from the labor market and an inactive person my revise her/his labor force participation decision by becoming engaged in the labor market. Such aspects of the early career dynamics are addressed in Section 3.5.

#### 3.3. Job search

Education leavers who decide to become active in the labor market get involved in a two-sided matching process of job seekers and employers (Granovetter, 1981; Kalleberg & Sørensen, 1979). If the education leaver likes to become self-employed or employer there is no two-sided matching process because there is no employer on the other side. <sup>11</sup> In this case a one-sided decision of the education leaver to become self-employed or employer or not must be modelled.

In case of education leavers seeking a job as a dependent employee job matching theory in terms of two-sided (i.e., job seeker's and employer's) allocation decisions can be applied as a theoretical framework (Granovetter, 1981; Kalleberg & Sørensen, 1979). Matches, i.e., an employment relationship composed of employer and employee, will form if young applicants prefer the job offer against the alternative of continued searching and employers perceive suitable job applicants against the alternative of non-contracting.

Job matching models emphasize information problems in the process of forming labor matches, which introduces uncertainty among agents. Particularly, the first match formation at labor market entry is ridden with information problems (Rosenbaum et al., 1990). Young job seekers face information problems regarding the existence of vacant jobs and the monetary and non-monetary

<sup>7</sup> Discouraged workers are defined as inactive people who would prefer to work but do not search for job because they are discouraged to do so. The definition often implicitly assumes a dynamic process that previous active job seekers become discouraged as they were unsuccessful and stop their job search efforts.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> In specific cases such as long-term illness, the decision theory framework might be inappropriate because there are no alternatives to consider.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> One could even argue that job search itself generates a non-monetary benefit as job seekers increase their well-being by being "active" in terms of "doing something".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> In the decision model, the subjective expected utility of labor market inactivity can alternatively be interpreted as the opportunity costs of labor market participation.

 $<sup>^{11}</sup>$  In the case of employees/helpers in family businesses, the owner of the family business can be regarded as the employer even if it is a close family member.

job characteristics that they offer. Moreover, labor market entrants still need to learn about their preferences and productive characteristics by engaging in a process of job shopping in the early career (Johnson, 1978). Employers face information problems regarding the existence of suitable job seekers and the productive characteristics they offer. Particularly, employers have difficulties assessing the expected productivity and trainability<sup>12</sup> of applicants fresh out of school because labor market entrants lack a track record of previous employment experiences.<sup>13</sup> To overcome the initial information problems, employers and job-seekers need to make costly investments into acquiring the necessary information. These costly two-sided market frictions due to information problems result in costly delays for the process of matching persons to jobs and, hence, the school-to-work transition is often a prolonged and turbulent period characterized by labor market exclusion and job insecurity.

Within the job matching framework, the young job seeker's search decision can be best understood from the perspective of job search theory (Granovetter, 1981; Halaby, 1988; Mortensen, 1988, 1986). According to job search theory, the chance of receiving a job offer is determined both by the job seeker's search efforts and the employer's decision to make such an offer. A young job seeker accepts a job offer if he/she expects the utility of the offered job to be higher than the utility of the alternative of a continued search, whose value is called the "reservation wage". The utility of the offered job not only depends on the wage but also the subjective assessment of other, nonmonetary job quality characteristics as well as the direct costs of work (e.g. costs of commuting, working clothes, etc.). The utility of continued search depends on the expected arrival of future job offers (representing the success probability), the quality of future job offers (representing the expected benefits) and the direct costs of continued search (e.g. job seeking advertisement, writing job applications, etc.). Indirect costs of continued job search occur in terms of potential "scar effects" of search unemployment, if there is a depreciation of general and specific skills or employer discrimination against long-term unemployed. 14 The job search process is a sequential decision process, in which the job seeker has to decide each time, based on her/his accumulated information, whether to stop searching for employment and accept a job offer or to continue searching for a better opportunity. Job search processes can also continue after finding a first job in terms of on-thejob search for job alternatives.

Signaling and screening theories can be adopted to study employers' behavior in the two-sided matching process. Employers try to overcome uncertainty in the hiring process by relying on unalterable attributes, so called "indices" (such as ethnicity), and alterable characteristics, so called "signals" (such as education), in order to assess the unknown productivity and trainability of young applicants (Spence 1973). Either from general information or previous experience, employers form conditional probability assessments of productivity given various combinations of signals and indices and they hire individuals based on these assessments. Thus, those young people who have the "right" signals and indices are more attractive to employers and in a better position. In this respect, young people may actually increase the job offer arrival rate by acquiring positive signals of their productivity. According to signaling theory, individuals in turn seek to obtain that signal which carries the greatest rewards, subject to the constraint that signaling costs exists and that these costs are inversely related to individual productivity (Arrow, 1973; Spence, 1973).

The key outcome measures of the job search process is whether the job seekers is successful in finding a first job and how long it takes to find a first job. Finding a job is a central marker in the

<sup>12</sup> Thurow (1975, 1979) argues that employers mainly worry about trainability, i.e. the costs of training a newly hired employee, which they seek to minimize.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> However, labor market entrants may gain employment experiences by working prior leaving education in internships, apprenticeships or side jobs next to their studies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> In both cases of accepting a job offer and continuing the job search there are living expenses. Living expenses may differ if consumption behavior changes in response to getting a first job or continued job search.

transition to adulthood due to its importance in gaining independence from the family, as well as for securing a good socio-economic position, career and life chances. When analyzing the duration of the transition from education to work person should be excluded who never had a first job and who are not engaged in a job search. This subgroup of person should be subject to a separate analysis on the labor force participation decision (see Chapter 3.2). The duration of the school-to-work transition is measured as the time between leaving the education system (with or without successful graduation) and finding a first job (Gebel & Noelke, 2011). 15 Search periods prior to leaving education are usually disregarded because this detailed information on job search behavior prior to leaving education is often not available and because such search activities while being in education are fundamentally different from search period in unemployment status, which entails higher material and psychological costs (Allen & van der Velden, 2007). Active job search after leaving education may simply not take place as the respondent could continue the same work as he/she had during his/her studies. Empirical studies that focus on the time elapsed after leaving education code such events as instantaneous transitions from education to work. Empirical studies differ in their definition of the first job. Some studies impose restrictions on the formality of first jobs (i.e. excluding informal jobs), minimum working hours and work intensity (e.g. excluding marginal part-time jobs, casual and seasonal work) and minimum duration of first jobs (e.g. focusing on "significant first jobs" of at least six months duration). It is recommended to impose such restrictions taking the nation-specific context into account. Event history analysis is usually applied to study the time elapsed between leaving education and finding a first job (Wolbers, 2007; Noelke et al., 2012; Kogan et al., 2011; Blossfeld et al., 2008; Scherer, 2005). This method has the advantage of accounting for the problem of right-censoring of data if the complete duration is not observed for all respondents (Blossfeld et al., 2019).

# 3.4. First job quality

Next to the labor force participation decision, the chances of finding a first job and the speed of finding a first job, it is important to study the first job quality. This is because a quick labor market entry does not automatically guarantee a higher quality of the first job. Hence, it is important to investigate the quality of the first job as well. In this review, we adopt a multidimensional perspective on various aspects of job quality instead of relying on a single job quality dimension (such as wages) or aggregating working conditions into a one-dimensional index. The advantage of such a multidimensional perspective is that it captures potential trade-offs or cumulative advantages or disadvantages in the working conditions of first job holders in different employment segments. Detecting trade-offs is important to understand compensatory effects, e.g. in terms of having a disadvantage in one job quality dimension and having an advantage in another one. Detecting cumulative disadvantages is important in order to assess the prevalence and degree of precarious, low quality work among labor market entrants.

#### 3.4.1. Type of first job

Young people usually start their working career as dependent employees. However, in the context of developing countries it is important to distinguish other types of first job. Specifically, young people may start their working career as a self-employed person (including running an agricultural business) or as an employer (mainly owning a small company, e.g. a family business). Moreover, young people often start working as an employee or helper in an agricultural or non-agricultural family business. These different types of first jobs do not imply differences in job quality by definition. Nevertheless, the type of first job is often seen as an important outcome variable in analyses on the transition from

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Interruptions to schooling, due to illness for example, should not defined as leaving education.

education to work because it is often correlated with job quality characteristics, which are explained in the next subsections.<sup>16</sup>

#### 3.4.2. Non-standard employment

An important dimension of job quality is whether there is any deviation from standard employment. Standard employment is defined as full-time employment based on a permanent contract at the employer's place of business and under the direction of the employer (Kalleberg, 2000; Barbieri, 2009). Deviations occur in form of part-time work, temporary contracts, temporary agency work, contract work, etc. Discussing the literature on various forms of non-standard employment is beyond the scope of this working paper. In the following, we focus on the type of contract because this topic has received most attention in the research on the school-to-work transition.

Regarding the type of contract, the crucial distinction between work contracts of unlimited duration versus work contracts of limited duration (temporary contracts) versus seasonal work contracts is made. There is a strong research tradition investigating the role of temporary work, its determinants, characteristics and consequences at labor market entry (Baranowska & Gebel, 2008, 2010; Baranowska et al., 2011; Gebel, 2009, 2010a; McGinnity et al., 2005; Blossfeld et al., 2008; Barbieri & Scherer, 2009; Scherer, 2004).

From a rational choice perspective there is no reason for a *job seeker* to prefer a temporary contract over a permanent work contract for the same job position, i.e. a job with identical characteristics with the exception of the duration of the contract and its consequences.<sup>17</sup> This is because, in contrast to the employer, there is no advantage for the employee of having a contract of limited duration over having a contract of unlimited duration that he/she can quit anytime.

In contrast, there are various reasons why employers prefer to hire specific job applicants based on temporary contracts (Gebel, 2010b). First, employers may use temporary contracts as prolonged probationary periods or a so called screening device if they are uncertain about the real productivity and trainability of a job applicant (Korpi & Levin, 2001; Riley, 2001; Spence, 1973). For the duration of the temporary contract, an employer can obtain information that is unavailable before hiring a school leaver. After a certain screening period, the contract will be converted into a permanent one if the young worker's productivity proves to be satisfactory. If, however, a worker's productivity turns out to be insufficient, the employer might simply allow the contract to expire, a procedure which does not involve any firing costs. Second, employers may also find it profitable to use temporary contracts as an incentive mechanism. By offering the possibility of converting a temporary contract into a permanent one, employers can use temporary contracts as an efficient effort-eliciting tool (Güell, 2000; Polavieja, 2003). Third, employers have incentives to form a buffer stock of temporary jobs, making it possible to respond to short-term market volatilities without having to dismiss any of the core workers (Olsen & Kalleberg, 2004; Polavieja, 2003; Saint-Paul, 1996). This insulation and stabilization of the core workforce may help firms to reduce firing costs and save firmspecific human capital of experienced workers. Fourth, employers may also use temporary contracts to fill temporarily positions whose former incumbent are on a temporary leave (i.e., maternity leave or illness). It may be also cost-effective for employers to hire specialized temporary workers for

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Taking the labor market segmentation into account analyses on the first job type in developing countries often differentiate between formal (registered) and informal (unregistered) job and/or public sector versus private sector job as a type of first job (Gebel & Heyne 2014; Heyne & Gebel 2016; Gebel et al. 2019; Hajizadeh et al. 2019; Badurashvili et al. 2019). In this review, we discuss the issue of formal (registered) vs. informal (unregistered) jobs as well as the differentiation of public versus private sector jobs as a dimension of job quality

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Preferences for a temporary contract over a permanent contract may indeed occur if the temporary contract is for a job with other preferable characteristics (as compensatory mechanisms) that the job with the permanent contract does not offer.

particular tasks, which is limited in its time (i.e., project work). Hiring young temporary workers for temporary leave replacement, for particular tasks or to form a buffer stock reduces employers' labor adjustment costs because young temporary workers can be easily and freely dismissed on the expiry date of the temporary contract. From this perspective, temporary jobs are an integral part of labor segmentation, dividing the workforce into (mainly older) insiders with permanent contracts located in the primary labor market segment and (mainly younger) outsiders with temporary contracts located in the secondary labor market segment (Doeringer & Piore, 1971). The motives of employers to use temporary contracts are expected to depend on employer characteristics such as the industry sector, firm size, personal structure, economic performance of the firm, market volatilities the firm is facing.

#### 3.4.3. Informal (unregistered) employment

In the context of developing countries it is, however, even more important to distinguish the case of a written work contract from having no written work contract (just a verbal agreement) instead of just focusing on the division between temporary and permanent contracts. The case of having no written work contract is often seen as a defining characteristic of informal work arrangements next to or in addition to the distinction between registered and unregistered work. Alternatively, informal (unregistered) work is often defined by the fact that income taxes are neither paid by the employer nor employee, i.e. the income is not taxed.<sup>18</sup>

The benefits of entering an informal (unregistered) job for a *job seeker* is the income tax evasion, which may lead to a higher take-home pay. However, informal work may also impose costs if this informal economic activity is sanctioned by law enforcing institutions. In a rational choice framework this cost can be seen as the multiplication of the probability of detection and the fine/sentences. In addition, from a moral perspective, costs may entail negative feelings on doing something which is against the law. Furthermore, in terms of future job applications the young worker may face troubles in reporting work experiences in informal (unregistered) jobs in their CV.

The *employer's decision* to hire informal workers is also associated with certain benefits and (potential) costs. This decision has two components as employers have to decide whether to officially register the firm or not next to the decision whether to hire a specific job seeker in a formal (registered) or informal (unregistered) work arrangement. The benefits of not registering a business as well as hiring an informal (unregistered) worker are that employers can evade costs imposed by taxes and burdensome regulations (e.g. hiring and firing costs induced by employment protection legislation). However, informal work may also impose costs if this informal economic activity is sanctioned by law enforcing institutions. In the specific case of not registering a business employers may also face higher transaction costs in capital and financial markets (Loyaza, 1994). Engaging in the informal sector makes it more difficult to establish contacts with business partners and get access to capital if these partners sanction this illegal behavior. Furthermore, customers may sanction businesses working outside the legal system for morale reasons. In a rational choice framework, this cost can be seen as the multiplication of the probability of detection and the fine/sentences/transaction costs.

The benefits and potential costs of informal employment and, thus, the choice of informal over formal employment arrangements depend on the employer's production sector (Loyaza, 1994; Ram et al., 2007). For more competitive and capital-intensive firms, it is more profitable to remain in the formal sector. For more labor intensive and less competitive firms, it may give a better pay-off not to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> In addition, one defining characteristic of informal employment may be that informal (unregistered) work are not covered by social security. The topic of social security coverage is discussed separately in Chapter 3.4.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Labor market entrants who decide to become self-employed or employer also face the first decision whether to register their business or not. This decision is jointly discussed with the employer's decision in the following.

register business activity and to employ workers without offering them formal labor contracts (Pfau-Effinger, 2003). Another line of division is marked by the ownership sector. Public employers or employers that provide services for the state should rely on formal employment because they are less profit-oriented and their supervision by state authorities should be stronger. In this respect, informal employment can be used as an alternative for enterprises with low capital resources, for which it is too expensive to start a competition in the 'formal' employment sector (Sassen, 1997).

#### 3.4.5. Wages, social security and fringe benefits

Wages are seen as a central job quality dimension. They capture the monetary/economic aspect of job quality. Studies differ in the measurement. First, the decision must be made whether to study net and gross wages. Second, it matters whether bonuses are included. Third, the reference period matters, that is, whether the wages are measured on an hourly<sup>20</sup>, weekly, monthly or yearly basis. Depending on the reference period wage differential can be influenced by working hours and regularity of work (e.g. seasonal work). In general, measurement problems for wages may specifically occur due to top-coding in the research data, recall bias, rounding errors, conscious misreporting and high shares of non-response. Specifically in the context of informal work arrangements, there is often misreporting of wages. Similarly, high inflation contexts may make it difficult for respondents to report their wages.

Next to wages, non-wage benefits such as employer-provided social security and fringe benefits can be considered. As social security systems differ, country-specific versions of questions on social security are required that take the specific national institutional structure of the social security system into account.

In the matching process young job seekers should prefer better paid job, ceteris paribus. Employers should be only willing to offer a highly paid job if the young worker's productivity is high. The same logic applies to employer-provided social security and fringe benefits. Employers may also use high wages and employer-provided social security and fringe benefits as an incentive mechanism. Receiving wages, social security and fringe benefits higher than expected will act as an incentive for young employees to work harder as the cost of losing the job are higher.

# 3.4.6. Occupational status

Individual occupational attainment is often an alternative measure for wages in sociological studies. Occupations are seen as a more durable aspect of individual labor market outcomes, which strongly predicts individual social and economic standing. There are various occupation-related measures. The most prominent measure of occupational status is Ganzeboom et al.'s (1992)(1992) Standard International Socio-Economic Index (ISEI), which is a continuous measure of occupational attainment that is comparable across countries. The ISEI is formally defined as "the intervening variable between education and income that maximizes the indirect effect of education on income and minimizes the direct effect" (Ganzeboom et al., 1992: 10-11), thus capturing enduring differences in individual socio-economic standing. Many studies on first job quality use the ISEI as an outcome measure (Kogan & Gebel, 2011). Alternatively, there are studies relying on social class position (Klein, 2011; van de Werfhorst, 2007) or on occupational prestige measured via the Magnitude Prestige Scale (MPS) (Klein, 2015).

Similarly to the case of wages, social security and fringe benefits one may argue that young job seekers should prefer better first jobs of higher occupational status, social class position or occupational prestige, ceteris paribus. Employers should be only willing to offer such privileged

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Hourly wages are calculated using the actual or contractual working time.

occupational positions if the young worker's productivity is high. Moreover, employers may also use high occupational positions as an incentive mechanism.

#### 3.4.7. Mismatch

Many studies on the transition from education to work have investigated the determinants and consequences of *vertical and horizontal education/skill mismatches* (Barone & Ortiz, 2011; Baert et al., 2013; Verhaest & Omey, 2010). In general, an activity is considered skill-inadequate if the competences, abilities and skills acquired in the training system do not meet the requirements of the occupation (so-called "skill mismatch") (Büchel, 2001). Since measurements of competences, abilities and skills are rarely available in data sets, the majority of empirical research to date focused on the phenomenon of "education mismatch" with the formal education level and/or field as a proxy measure for the acquired competences, abilities and skills (for a comparison of the two approaches see Allen and van der Velden (2001).

The vertical assessment of mismatches compares the education level of a person with the job requirement level, whereas the horizontal assessment is based on whether or not the field of education acquired corresponds to the type of occupational activity (Büchel, 2001). Different methods of measurement are used in the literature (Büchel, 2001; Sloane, 2004). According to the *objective approach*, researchers have to assign a minimum qualification level or a typical education field to each occupation according to objective criteria. Furthermore, a *statistical approach* ("realized-matches approach") can be taken by comparing the individual education of a respondent in a specific occupation with the average education level or typical education field of employees in this occupation. Alternatively, one can ask the young worker for a subjective assessment of education mismatch.

# 3.5. Career mobility

The transition from education to work is a dynamic period in the individual life course. Measuring the time between leaving education and the date of finding a first job captures the dynamics of the initial placement process in the labor market. However, dynamics also takes place after finding a first job. Young workers may experience upward and downward career mobility in terms of getting promoted or downgraded in a given firm, changing employers or losing a job. In this regard, it is important to study also the early career dynamics. For example, some studies focus on upward and downward occupational mobility in the early career (Blossfeld et al., 2008; Gangl, 2003). Other studies investigate the chances of moving from non-standard employment in the first job to standard employment (e.g. Gebel 2010). As employment relationships may also terminate another strand of the literature investigates the probability getting unemployed after a first job (Blossfeld et al., 2008; Wolbers, 2007).

These studies usually focus on *single transitions applying event history models*. Just a few studies in this tradition model the outcome dynamics in terms of investigation the outcome variable at different moments in the early career allowing for more than one transition (Gebel, 2010a; McGinnity et al., 2005). The differences between the two approaches can be explained based on an example on temporary contracts. The single transition event approach would model the transition from a first temporary job to a permanent job as a single transition event history model. The observation of person would stop at the moment of making this transition or the moment of data censoring. The key focus of this approach would be on the probability and speed of making this one specific transition. The alternative approach of studying the *impact function* would investigate outcome dynamics over a specific predefined period of time, e.g. the probability of having a permanent contract one year, two years, three years, four years, and five years after starting the

working career in a temporary contract.<sup>21</sup> If a person makes the transition from a temporary job to permanent job after one year this person would still remain in the sample when analyzing the probability of having a permanent contract two, three, four, and five years later. The person may lose the permanent job after one year again, regain employment, etc. Thus, the situation of a person is observed allowing for multiple transition and gaining insights in the early career situation of each person at a certain moment of the early career.

A further alternative, specifically to the second approach of measuring outcome dynamics, is to apply *sequence analysis*. Sequence analysis can be used to investigate the serial succession of statuses instead of focusing just on specific transitions (Scherer, 2001; Brzinsky-Fay, 2007; Brzinsky-Fay & Solga, 2016). Similarities of sequences can be calculated using optimal matching procedures.

The research in all these three traditions of early career mobility research focus either on the effects of characteristics acquired/determined before leaving education (e.g. social origin, ethnicity, education) or on the effects of the job search duration or first job quality on the early career mobility.

#### 3.6. Non-economic outcomes

Next to studying the labor market career outcomes there is a large research tradition that links the school-to-work transition to non-economic outcomes. For example, in the framework of the literature on the transition to adulthood the topics of family formation (first marriage, first childbirth) and leaving parental home are studied. These events are seen as central markers in the transition to adulthood (Buchmann & Kriesi, 2011; Gebel & Heyne, 2014; Billari & Liefbroer, 2010; Grant & Furstenberg, 2007; Lloyd, 2005; Shanahan, 2000). Although connecting the research on the school-to-work transition with other events of the transition to adulthood is important and still innovative, reviewing this literature is beyond the scope of this conceptual paper and review that is focused on the school-to-work transition. In the following, we only highlight the role of early family formation as a micro-level determinant of the transition from education to work. The same applies to the research on the effects of the influence of the school-to-work transition on emigration intensions and decisions (Stoilova & Dimitrova, 2017). Similarly, this conceptual paper and review cannot capture the consequences of the school-to-work transition on health and well-being. These topics has been covered extensively in publications of the EU-Horizon2020 EXCEPT project (Voßemer & Eunicke, 2015; Athanasiades et al., 2016; Unt & Gebel, 2018).

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Time intervals can also be chosen on a monthly or daily base if such fine-graded data are available.

# 4. Micro-level determinants

#### 4.1. Education attainment

#### 4.1.1. Causal mechanisms of the effect of education attainment on school-to-work transition

Education is seen as key factor influencing the individual labor market success. From a theoretical perspective various mechanisms have been identified as being crucial for understanding the labor market effects of education (van de Werfhorst, 2011): the skills approach in the tradition of human capital theory (Becker, 1993[1964]), the signaling and screening approaches (Spence, 1973), as well as the social closure approach and structuralist explanations (Collins, 1979; Doeringer & Piore, 1971).<sup>22</sup>

According to the *skills perspective* of the human capital theory, individuals acquire productive skills in education, which makes them more productive (Becker, 1993[1964]; Weiss, 1995; Cunha et al., 2006). Becker (1993[1964]) introduced the distinction between general and specific skills as the two key components of an individual's productive skill set. While general skills raise productivity in a broad set of tasks in different jobs, occupations or industries and are transferable, specific skills raise productivity only in specific tasks. Young school leavers acquire general skills in the family and in schools and they may already acquire specific skills in vocational education programs at secondary level (Shavit & Müller, 2000) and higher education fields of studies with high degree of occupation-specificity (Noelke et al., 2012). This learning explanation construes education as a costly investment for learning marketable skills.

According to *signaling theory*, individuals in turn seek to obtain education degrees as signals of productivity and trainability, subject to the constraint that signaling costs exists and that these costs are inversely related to individual productivity (Spence, 1973).<sup>23</sup> Respectively, in the matching process, employers use education as a costless screening device in order to make inferences about the unknown productivity of job applicants and their trainability on the job (Arrow, 1973; Thurow, 1975). Following Thurow's labor queue model, education becomes a positional good as it defines the relative position in the queue of applicants that fill positions that are queued according to the complexity of the job tasks. The functioning of the screening and signaling process mainly depends on the trust imparted to education as a signal of productivity and trainability. Highly reliable, valid, and differentiable educational signals lower the transaction costs during the matching process on the labor market. As signaling processes are embedded in the social context, the signaling capacity (and trustworthiness) of educational titles are influenced by the design of national educational institutions (Gebel & Noelke, 2011) (for further details see Chapters 5.1 and 5.2).

According to the *social closure theories*, access to specific occupations is artificially constrained by formal qualification requirements (Bills, 2003; Collins, 1979; van de Werfhorst, 2011). Once entered into an occupation, the individual level of education is no longer relevant for the wage generation process (Weeden, 2002). The process of social closure is often institutionalized in terms of professional organizations that define and control the formal requirements and access regulations and procedures. Educational credentials are provided by the education system.

Similarly, following *structuralist explanations*, occupations also play a key role in the process of rewarding educational degrees (Barone & van de Werfhorst, 2011; Carbonaro, 2007). According to

<sup>22</sup> Next to the labor market returns to education educations is also seen as beneficial for other life course outcomes such as civic engagement, well-being and health, etc. (Gebel & Heineck, 2019; Hout, 2012; Bela et al., 2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Some strong versions of these models postulate that schooling is exclusively a productivity signal but not raising productivity (Psacharopoulos, 1979). Thus, education has no causal effect on labor market outcomes and the association between education and labor market outcomes is completely spurious.

segmented/dual labor market theories (Doeringer & Piore, 1971) job attributes determine the rewards in the labor market, whereas education is only valuable in gaining access to the privileged job positions. The reasons for different reward structures of occupations are again often related to varying degrees of occupational closure (Weeden, 2002), other institutional characteristics of occupation, and occupational skill demands (Carbonaro, 2007). In addition to the conceptualization via occupational positions, differences between labor market segments, industries or sectors are also often highlighted in structuralist explanations.

#### 4.1.2. Theoretical expectations on the effects of education attainment on school-to-work transition

Based on these theoretical perspectives it can be expected that education should generally have positive effects on labor market outcomes in the transition from education to work. Given the investments into education according to human capital, signaling and screening theories it can be assumed that the higher educated persons seek to amortize their investments by becoming active in the labor market.

The effect of education on the speed of finding is less clear. On the one hand, higher education levels should result in more job offers as employers rely on educational signals and value the higher skill levels and trainability of high educated job applicants. On the other hand, higher educated graduates may also search more selectively for high-quality jobs to guarantee a sufficient return on their educational investments, which prolongs the school-to-work transition process. More occupation specific skills should speed up the labor market entry by facilitating the information flows in the matching process as educational contents are more aligned with employer skill demands. Organizational links, for example, through on-the-job training and obligatory internships, give employers low-cost screening opportunities for potential job candidates, while job applicants can learn about their preferences and productive characteristics.

Regarding the job quality it can be assumed that higher education increase the chances of earning higher wages and getting access to higher occupational positions because employers rely on educational signals and value the higher skill levels and trainability of higher educated job applicants. Skill specificity should only be rewarded in terms of higher wages and getting access to higher occupational positions if these skills are scarce and in specific demand by the employer.

Higher education should also increase the chances of getting a standard employment relationship because employers often hire high-educated persons on positions that require the building of long-term relationship. Moreover, screening perspective should be especially pronounced among high-skilled labor market entrants because it is difficult for an employer to assess them due to high task complexity and the difficulty of supervising them (Baranowska & Gebel, 2010).<sup>24</sup> Skill specificity should reduce the risk of getting a temporary contract because employers can more easily assess the productivity and trainability of job applicants with more specific skills. Particularly, if these skills are acquired in programs characterized by organizational links, for example, through on-the-job training and obligatory internships, employers have already low-cost screening opportunities for potential job candidates and, thus, do not require temporary contracts as screening devices.<sup>25</sup>

Higher education is also expected to increase the chances of getting a formal (registered) job because the higher occupation positions that high educated persons enter are more often in the formal economy. While employers in the formal economy rely more often meritocratic selection procedures, education is expected to be less influential in the informal economy that often relies on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> A counterargument is that some high-skilled jobs, e.g. in terms of project work, are temporary in their nature, and therefore induce temporary jobs (Remery et al., 2002).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Training contracts such as practiced in the apprenticeship system can be seen as functional equivalents to temporary contracts.

social networks in hiring processes (Kogan, 2011). Regarding skill specificity it is difficult to formulate any effect on the chance of getting a formal (registered) job.

Having higher education should bear higher risks of being overqualified in terms of education mismatches if there are not sufficient high-skilled jobs available. Education programs that equip students with more specific skills that are closely oriented to performing concrete tasks at students future workplaces in companies should increase the chances of finding a matching job.

In terms of career mobility it is often argued that higher educated persons have better chances of upward mobility because they more often succeed in entering the primary labor market segment that offers structured career ladders. Employers may also establish long-term relationships with high educated workers. As persons with specific skills are expected to reach more often matching jobs this should also translate into higher job stability and lower risks of job losses. In contrast, persons with general skills may experience more often periods of job shopping that might characterized by search unemployment because they still need to learn about their productivity, preferences and matching jobs.

#### 4.1.3. Measuring education attainment

A key question for the school-to-work transition research is how to conceptualize education when estimating the effects of education on youth labor market chances. Following human capital theory one can try to directly measure skills and use it as an explanatory variable in school-to-work transition research. A challenge of this research is to develop appropriate skill measures. Subjective skill assessments must be seen highly critical. Objective tests of competences are required instead. Another methodological challenge appears if test scores are measured when persons are already in the labor market. In this case it is hard to assess the direction of causality as test scores might be already affected by labor market experiences. Thus, test scores should be measured prior to entering the labor market.

As an alternative to the indirect measurement of education via years of education assuming that education enhances productivity in a monotonic way, years of education is seen an appropriate indicator of productivity (Mincer, 1974). Shortcomings of this approach are that the linearity assumption that each additional increment in education yields a constant earnings premium is often not met. In addition, it is a challenge to calculate the exact time spent in education given part-time education as well as skipped and repeated classes (Gebel & Heineck, 2019). Furthermore, the same amount of time spent in different levels and kinds educational programs may result in different levels and kinds of skill accumulation. Against this background, sociological studies mainly rely on differentiated measures of educational degrees. Taking the respective institutional structure of the national education systems into account, categorical variables of education were defined in international comparative studies on returns to education at labor market entry (Shavit & Müller, 1998; Kogan et al., 2011). In addition to the horizontal differentiation across different levels of education, a specific focus is on the vertical differentiation in terms of various forms of vocational education (Shavit & Müller, 1998; Kogan et al., 2011) as well as the field of studies (Noelke et al., 2012; Reimer et al., 2008; van de Werfhorst, 2002b). These institutionally shaped lines of differentiation between different education degrees are discussed in section (XXX) in detail because they are mainly a macro-level institutional characteristic.

# 4.2. Education performance

Next to education attainment performance in education is expected to matter in the transition from education to work.

In previous empirical studies the role of *grades* for the success in the school-to-work transition was examined (Vuolo et al., 2014; Kogan & Gebel, 2011; Matković, 2011; Bernardi, 2003). At a given level of education students can still differ in terms of their performance. The most obvious measure of education performance at a given level of education are grades because these are observable signals. A key question is in which way employers perceive grades and whether they actually use them in hiring decisions (Breen et al., 1995). The signaling value of grades may suffer if grades are not comparable across schools and education programs. In this regard the degree of standardization of the education system is expected to matter (see Chapter 5.1). In general, it can be expected that good grades should translate into labor market advantages in the transition from education to work.

Another concept of education performance is *dropping out from education*, i.e. being enrolled in an education program but not successfully completing it. The phenomenon of education dropouts has been central research interest in school-to-work transition analyses (Matković & Kogan, 2012; Scholten & Tieben, 2017; Matković & Kogan, 2014).

Differences in education performance can also be visible in terms of *non-linear education trajectories*. Education careers are sometimes not in a straight line. Examples are that people make several degrees of the same level, change their field of studies, switch between different education programs and persons who return to the education systems after gaining first experiences in the labor market. Previous research has highlighted that this phenomenon takes place and influence the later labor market chances (Edeling & Pilz, 2017).

# 4.3. Working while in education

Increasing shares of young people continue their educational career beyond compulsory schooling entering an age when they are available for work next to their studies (Roksa & Velez, 2010; Wolbers, 2003). One motive is that work experience could represent an advantage in the job-seeking process during the school-to-work transition (Passaretta & Triventi, 2015). Moreover, students may need to work to finance the prolonged education attainment, particularly as the share of tuition-based private and public study places has been increasing in the process of marketization and privatization of higher education institutions (Robert & Saar, 2012; Baranowska, 2011). Particularly, in the context of developing countries working while in school is expected to be also driven by economic needs of the family of origin due to the economic development of the countries considered.

Regarding the role of work experiences before leaving education there is a debate in the literature whether working while in school is bad as it distracts students from being a good student or good as young people acquire work experience, skills and social contacts as well as getting familiar with cultural codes, behavioral patterns and habits in the world of work that may help with the integration in the labor market after leaving education (Weiss et al., 2014; Jacob et al., 2018). It may also act as a signal of unobserved characteristics that are valued by employers (Nunley et al., 2016).

# 4.4. Social networks

Since the publication of Granovetter's (1974) seminal work on social capital, a large body of empirical research has emphasized the central role of social networks in overcoming the information problem in the job search process (for a review, see Lin, 1999).

There is an ongoing scientific debate about the role of social networks versus skills/education for labor market success (Kogan, 2011; Kogan et al., 2013). It is argued that job seekers learn about job opportunities from personal contacts and information flows improve the matching quality between the job and the applicant (Lin, 1999). Whereas employers tend to use referral networks for recruiting

employees, contacts are seen as an important source of information for job seekers because they broaden their knowledge of opportunities (Lin, 1999; Mouw, 2003; Petersen et al., 2000).

A trade-off is, however, predicted assuming that young people searching via networks have higher reservation wages, searching more selective and, thus, longer for jobs (Mouw, 2003). While job search is expected to be shorter, the matching quality should be high due to the selective search. A different trade-off is expected if young people searching via social networks are diverted to less attractive jobs that are easily and quickly available (Bentolila et al., 2010). Finally, a no-win scenario is based on the assumption that searching via social networks does not generate any advantages or even disadvantages in the labor market. Such an economically irrational behavior can be justified by the existence of strict social norms or traditional loyalties towards one's social groups or the existence of non-monetary benefits of searching via social networks (Kogan et al., 2013).

It can also be expected that the role social networks in the job search and placement process differ between types of first job and sector of employment. For example, it is expected that informal (unregistered) jobs and jobs as employee or helper in the family business are mainly filled via social ties, whereas meritocratic rules are of less importance (Gebel & Heyne, 2014). In contrast, social networks should be less important for formal (registered) jobs because meritocratic selection rules are of greater importance. For example, for public sector recruitment often formal tests are applied in the job search process (Badurashvili et al., 2019; Gebel et al., 2019; Hajizadeh et al., 2019). However, one counterargument is that social networks in terms of nepotism plays an important role when filling jobs in the public sector.

# 4.5. Social origin

Social origin plays a key role in the transition from education to work due to various channels of intergenerational transmission of advantages. The strongest effect of social origin on school-to-work transition is expected to run indirectly via the causal mechanism of education attainment. That is, young people from privileged social backgrounds have better chances of higher education attainment and performance, which should translate into better labor market prospects. However, there are also theoretical arguments for direct effects of social origin on the transition from education to work, i.e. net of the mechanism via education attainment and performance. To reach a better understanding of the role of the social origin it is helpful to differentiate between different forms of capital/resources.

Parents' economic capital particularly enables young people to finance longer and higher educational attainment (Becker, 1993[1964]). A strong familial economic basis means that youth do not have to work from an early age to contribute to household income or undertake care duties and housework. Parents who are well off can also provide a better learning environment and support to their children such as better learning equipment of study material, affording transportation costs to better schools, tuition fees and high quality private tutoring (Duncan et al., 1998; Erikson & Jonsson, 1996). Regarding the school-to-work transition young people from well-off families can afford a long waiting process for better quality jobs, whereas young people from poor backgrounds have to accept any job they can get, even if it is of low quality because they cannot afford waiting (Gebel & Heyne, 2014).

Highly educated parents possess greater *cultural capital* that provide information advantages and support for young people to pursue a successful academic and work career (Bourdieu & Passeron, 1977; Erikson & Jonsson, 1996). It is an advantage to have parents being familiar with the education system and the requirements of schooling as well as the behavioral and cultural request at workplaces in high quality labor market segments.

Social capital such as parents' social ties in the labor market helps young people to find jobs and get access to privileged job positions (Granovetter, 1974). To gain access to privileged job segments, it seems to be important to have ties to specific people, particularly having parents who work in the

respective sector. Having parents working in the respective sector may pave the way towards this sector via the provision of social contacts and insider information such as providing valuable information and references for job interviews. The intergenerational transmission should be especially relevant for jobs in the family business (Gebel & Heyne, 2014).

Due to the phenomenon of resource competition it is important to take the *number*, *gender* and age composition of siblings into account. Siblings matter in the competition for parental resources that are relevant for education and labor market success (Sieben et al., 2001). The more siblings a young person has the less resources are available for him or her. It can also be expected that the gender and the birth order matter in this respect (Härkönen, 2014). The number of siblings also influences the demand of the family of origin for support in the housework and in care activities. Specifically, in larger families and in the case of a relatively higher share of brothers, there is more demand for girls to do housework and care (Gebel & Heyne, 2014). For the resource competition, it also mattes whether a person grew up with two parents or not. Having less than two parents at home reduces, ceteris paribus, reduces the available resources. This is particularly the case, if one or two parents deceased. In case of divorced parents compensatory mechanism often occur, either legally requested or because of the interest of both parents to maintain a good relationship. Absence of parents from home might be also due to labor market migration processes. There is a research tradition that analyses the effects of labor migration of parents on the life outcomes of their offspring, specifically their education and labor market chances, are of interest for research on Tajikistan (Gatskova et al., 2017; Jaupart, 2018; Olimova & Bosc, 2003).

# 4.6. Gender and ethnic origin

Similarly to the effect of social origin, gender and ethnic origin affect the transition from education to work due in a direct and indirect channels. The indirect effects occurs mainly occur via the causal mechanism of education attainment. That is, gender and ethnic origin affect the chances of higher education attainment and performance, which should affects the labor market prospects. Regarding the direct effect one can rely on discrimination models. There are empirical studies on the effect of ethnic origin on the school-to-work transition process (Lindemann & Kogan, 2013; Kalter & Kogan, 2006; Stoilova & Haralampiev, 2008). Moreover, there are empirical studies on the effect of gender on the school-to-work transition process (Gebel & Heyne, 2014; Iannelli & Smyth, 2008; Smyth, 2005).

# 4.7. Religious and cultural attitudes

Previous research has shown that religion and cultural attitudes are important determinants of the chances of young women in the education system, in the labor market and that religion and cultural attitudes affect the family formation processes (marriage and childbirth) (Spierings, 2015; Heyne, 2017; Guetto et al., 2015).

In terms of cultural attitudes *gender attitudes* are seen as an important aspect to explain women's school-to-home and school-to-work transition (Gebel & Heyne, 2014).

There are methodological challenges when gender attitudes are measured after entering the labor market. A reciprocal nature of women's actual behavior and gender norms and attitudes has been proven in many empirical studies. There is both attitude-based selection of behaviors but also processes of attitude adaptation to live behavior and experiences made (Berrington et al., 2008; Kan, 2007; Steiber & Haas, 2009). Hence, it is preferable to measure gender attitudes before leaving

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> The number of siblings can also be seen as the proxy for the degree of traditionalism in the family of origin. Traditional parents have more children on average.

education. Another methodological limitation is that the gender attitudes measures are not perfect measures of preferences. Preferences and attitudes do not necessarily correspond to each other (Hakim, 2000). For example, it is possible that women approve female labor force participation in general but, in relation to themselves, have a preference not to participate in the labor market.

In terms of measurement religious denomination is a proxy for the religious orientation of a person but it does not necessarily reflect a strong role of religion in the life of the respondent. This is because the practice of religion and relevance of religion for daily life can be rather different for two persons of the same religious denomination. The advantage of religious denomination as an individual measure of religion is that it is less affected by endogeneity problems than the subjective measures of religiosity and religious preferences and practices (Heyne, 2017). Endogeneity problems only occur because of persons converting to a different faith in reaction to education attainment and experiences in the labor market, which is a less realistic reaction than changing attitudes, preferences and practices.

Next to the objective fact of the religious denomination subjective measures of the importance of religion in the personal life and religious practices can be applied. In contrast to the religious denomination these questions capture the attitudes, preferences and lived practices with respect to religion. Having such a broad set of questions at hand the researchers can take a more differentiated view on the role of religion on youth life courses. However, these subjective questions can be seen as much more sensitive to young people's experiences in the education system, the labor market and the family. Thus, these measures are less stable and stronger affected by endogeneity problems than the religious denomination (Heyne, 2017).

# 4.8. Early family formation

Processes of family formation such as marriage and parenthood are central events in the transition to adulthood next to the transition from education to work. Life course research has shown that family formation and school-to-work transition are strongly interrelated. Whereas the topic of the effects of school-to-work transition on family formation<sup>27</sup> is beyond the scope of this paper (see also the explanation in Chapter 3.6), early family formation can be analyzed as a determinant of the school-to-work transition.

For example, regarding the labor force participation decision, early marriage and parenthood pave the way for young women to enter the roles of caregivers and house workers and represent barriers in the education and labor market career. This applies especially to primarily patriarchal Muslim societies (Moghadam, 2003; Spierings et al., 2010; Gebel & Heyne, 2014). Early marriage and parenthood increase the demand for housework and induce role conflicts with being a student or active in the labor market. Specifically, children add to the family demand for care and housework and they raise the opportunity costs of participating in the labor market due to costs of childcare. Higher rates of early school leaving, education dropouts and school-to-home transitions are expected among women who experience early marriage and motherhood. In contrast, following principles of sex-specific role specialization in the traditional division of labor early marriage and fatherhood require young men to earn money in the labor market for their family. While this may force young men to leave the education system to enter the labor market being a husband and a father should increase the labor market attachment and career orientation of young men. The specialization in market work allows men to accumulate more market specific skills that should support their career development. These processes can be supported by paternalism of employers.

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Finding a stable job is often seen as a central precondition for making successful transitions in terms of marriage and parenthood on the way to become an adult. Education expansion and increasing labor market insecurities (such as youth unemployment, temporary and informal work) are seen as factors contributing to the delay of family formation worldwide (Lloyd, 2005).

Furthermore, early family formation may represent a stigmatizing signal in the competition among job seekers for scarce jobs in the job search process (Gebel & Heyne, 2014). While early marriage may be a signal of upcoming childbirth, early childbearing may reduce the job offer arrival rate because employers, particularly those in the private sector, hesitate to hire female employees who have the double burden of work and family. Employers may discriminate against married women and mothers based on the belief that these women are less attached to the labor market, less productive due to the double burden of work and family. Married women and mothers may also prefer and seek jobs that provide support for combining work and family, low work intensity and, childcare facilities.

# 4.9. Consequences of bad labor market entries

According to the theoretical model outlined in Chapter 2 a "bad labor market entry" (Gebel, 2015) can also be investigated in terms of its early career consequences next to being an outcome variable itself (see Chapters 3.3 and 3.4). This is important as many young people experience episodes of unemployment and precarious employment such as informal employment, temporary jobs and skill-inadequate jobs during their school-to-work transition period. Since the school-to-work transition is a central stage in the individual life course, the question arises how an initial period of non-employment and precarious employment affect the early work career. A key question in this respect is also how long lasting such effects are or whether these are only transitory phenomenons.

#### 4.9.1. Consequences of initial unemployment

Looking at the literature, it is often argued that experiencing *unemployment* at the beginning of the working life lowers future employment chances and wages in the long run (Gebel, 2015). These so called scar effects are related to the depreciation or loss of skills and work experience as well as the loss of social networks that occur during the period of unemployment. It is argued that these scars may last for the entire early working career because initial unemployment induces a stigmatizing signal in future hiring decisions and, thus, recurrent spells of unemployment. An opposing view is that initial disadvantages diminish when unemployed youths find their way to employment and get access to training and networks. In this respect, frequent job moves and recurrent periods of unemployment in the early career in terms of job shopping are seen as necessary and unproblematic steps in the process of finding the right job.

Empirical findings suggest that there is some catching-up process but unemployment still damage youths' careers in the long-run (Mroz & Savage, 2006). Particularly unemployed youths with low levels of education experience such adverse long-term career effects (Burgess et al., 2003).

# 4.9.2. Consequences of initial inferior job positions

From a theoretical perspective there are two opposing scenarios on the *consequences of labor* market entries in inferior job positions such as temporary contracts, informal (unregistered) work or skill-inadequate employment (Gebel, 2015, 2010a; Scherer, 2004).

According to the *entrapment perspective* "bad jobs" are located in the secondary labor market offering only limited chances of skill acquisition, which hinders upward mobility. There is hardly any labor mobility between the two segments inducing risks of being trapped into cycles of inferior job positions. Furthermore, a worker who begins his or her professional life in a "bad jobs" is viewed as a bad hire by future employers, inducing a stigmatizing signal.

In contrast, the *integration perspective* emphasizes that initial disadvantages of "bad starts" compared to starts in (good) standard employment relationship diminish over time because youth in bad starting conditions are able to catch up via acquiring work experience and skills and getting access to training and networks that pave the way to the good jobs. For example, according to the

screening argument, employers convert temporary entry jobs into permanent jobs if the young employee fulfils the employer's expectations. Thus, in this regard, temporary jobs can be seen as "entry ports" or "stepping-stones" into insider positions. Similarly, with respect to skill-inadequate employment, Sicherman's (1991) career theory claims that starting the career as on overqualified worker is associated with better promotion chances across firm-internal career ladders into skill-adequate positions. The integration in form of the stepping-stone hypothesis is especially relevant when bad entry jobs are compared to the alternative of unemployment ("downward comparison") instead of making the "upward comparison" to (good) standard jobs (Gebel, 2013).

Is the entrapment hypothesis or the integration hypothesis empirically supported? According to Gebel (2013), one can distinguish three different research designs for the evaluations of the consequences of a start in a disadvantaged job positions. The distinction is made based on the choice of the control group.

The first design analyzes the exit dynamics from a sample of persons in inferior jobs, e.g. a sample of persons who started their labor market career with a temporary contract. There is no comparison group and the focus is on the probability of exiting towards different states (e.g. getting unemployed, getting a permanent contract), its timing and its determinants. For example, using data of a large-scale Polish school-leaver survey, Baranowska et al. (2011) show that, among labor market entrants who leave their first temporary job, only about one quarter move to a permanent contract, whereas three quarters became non-employed.

In the second design, which is most often used, the career consequences of starting in an inferior position are compared to starting in a superior position. For example, many empirical studies investigate the career effects of temporary employment in comparison to permanent workers. For example, Barbieri & Scherer (2009) show for Italy that entering the labor market via temporary jobs has strong and long-lasting negative career consequences in terms of lower employment chances and lower chances to end up in stable employment. In contrast, McGinnity et al. (2005) find for Germany that the unemployment rates of those who started with a temporary job are higher in the short run but tend to converge with those of permanent-contract workers after five years. Similarly, Gebel (2010a) shows that British and German youths who start their working life in temporary jobs suffer from initial wage penalties and risks of temporary employment cycles, but that those differences compared to entrants with permanent contracts diminish during the early career. The integration scenario works most effectively in the UK. In terms of subgroup differences of young persons, previous research has shown that the integration hypothesis is confirmed for the youths with high levels of education whereas the segmentation perspective applies more often to the youths with low levels of education (Gebel, 2010a). With regard to overqualification, empirical studies are more in line with the entrapment hypothesis (Scherer, 2004; Baert et al., 2013). There is some degree of catching-up to those who started in matching jobs but initial disadvantage are not fully compensated during the early career (Scherer, 2004).

In the third design, which has been rarely used so far for studies on labor market entry, the career consequences of taking up an inferior job are studied for a sample of young unemployed job seekers. For example, Gebel (2010b) investigates the integrative power of temporary contracts for the young unemployed based on German panel data. The study shows that entering a temporary job acts as a stepping stone for West and East German unemployed youths by increasing their employment chances and chances of finding a permanent contract as well as decreasing their unemployment and inactivity risks during the five subsequent years. Entering a temporary job also results in a higher wage and wage growth (compared to previous jobs before unemployment) during the first three years.

# 5. Macro-level determinants

As explained in the micro-macro-model of school-to-work transition in Chapter 2, the social context influences the individual life courses (Mayer, 2004). Specifically, institutional and structural context conditions define a set of opportunities and constraints to which individual persons respond when making their life course decisions and transitions with respect to the transition from education to work (Breen & Buchmann, 2002: 288).

From a methodological point of view, variation across space and time can be used to identify the effects of macro-contextual factors on the transition from education work. Multilevel analyses can be applied by merging contextual information to the individual level data (Snijders & Bosker, 1999). Variation across space is visible across countries. Countries often differ in their institutional and structural and structural context such that cross-country comparisons can be used to study the effects of the social context. Next to the variation across countries regional disparities induce variation in the social contexts in which individual life courses are embedded. Regional variation may occur with regard to the institutional and structural macro context. Thus, we do not discuss regional factors separately but see regions just as additional sources of variations in contextual factors next to the variation across countries and time. Variation across time can be used if there are changes in institutional and structural context over time, e.g. when political reform change the institutional context.

In the following, we will discuss for various institutional and structural explanatory factors dimensions the main theoretical expectations and present selected empirical results from previous comparative research projects. The review of empirical results focuses on comparative studies, which actually try to operationalize the influence of institutional and macro-structural factors in multi-level quantitative analyses.

# 5.1. Secondary education and training institutions

# 5.1.1. Theory

At secondary level, various institutional dimensions have been distinguished (Gebel & Noelke, 2011; Gebel, 2018). First, *stratification* in terms of horizontal differentiation refers to the existence of distinct, institutionally structured educational programs at the same level of education (Gebel & Noelke, 2011). It is determined by the existence of early tracking, limited mobility between tracks, and the separation into distinct schools (types) (Allmendinger, 1989; Kerckhoff, 1995; Müller & Shavit, 1998). Gebel and Noelke (2011) highlight that effects of stratification only occur if there are qualitative differences between programs. The pre-sorting of students into segmented programs that occurs in case of stratification is expected to increase the signaling capacity of education degrees and, thus, ease the school-to-work transition.

Second, *standardization* relates to the extent to which educational programs follow common, transparent standards, thus, equipping students with a similar knowledge independent of the specific institution they attend (Allmendinger, 1989; Kerckhoff, 1995; Müller & Shavit, 1998). The comparability of the same education degree acquired in different institutions should increase employers' trust in the signaling capacity of education degrees and, thus, ease the school-to-work transition.

Third, in terms of *curricular content*, programs can be distinguished by the extent to which they are oriented toward general or (occupation/vocation) specific skills (Allmendinger, 1989; Kerckhoff, 1995; Müller & Shavit, 1998). Instruction in general programs focuses on general skills as they aim at preparing pupils for higher education. General skills are expected to raise general productivity and be to easily transferable between occupations. Instruction in vocational training programs focuses on

occupation-specific skills that qualify for specific occupations. Given the tailored training employers should value graduates with specific skills when hiring. However, in some countries vocational education is of low quality and seen as a "dead-end" track. Attracting mainly students with disadvantaged social origins may create a disadvantaged learning environment and induce a stigmatization of graduates from vocational programs, which can translated into a problematic transition from education to work.

Fourth, linkages between employers and the education system may reduce the information problems in the two-sided matching process and, thus, ease the school-to-work transition. One example of linkages is employer provided on-the-job training for vocational students who are simultaneously enrolled in publicly financed education programs. This so called dual training system unifies theoretical learning in schools with practical work experience in apprenticeships with firms, which guarantees that students acquire specific skills that are up-to-date (Müller & Shavit, 1998). In contrast, in school-based vocational programs where the vocational training is usually more general in its nature and the training components only take place in schools or training centers that are not related to firms, there is the risk that the acquired skills are less up-to-date (Gebel & Noelke, 2011). Firm-based training also creates an screening opportunity for employers, which reduces information problems in subsequent hiring decisions and, thus, generates a smooth transition from education to work (Breen, 2005). In this respect the dual training contracts act as a functional equivalent to temporary work contracts (see Section 3.3).

#### 5.1.2. Empirical studies

There is a long-standing tradition in empirical social research to classify entire education systems according to their institutional characteristics in simplified country-level typologies. Youth labor market performance using cross-sectional micro or macro data is compared across different types of the country typology (Gangl, 2001; Müller, 2005; Saar et al., 2008). There are also studies in this research tradition of country-typologies that use longitudinal data at the micro-level. For example, Brzinsky-Fay (2007) tested established country classifications using sequence data analyses of individual panel data from the European Community Household Panel (ECHP) for the 1990s. While country typologies are very informative from a descriptive point of view, there are various shortcomings of this approach (for more detailed critique, see, Gebel, 2018). First, even if the empirical analyses support the theoretically expected patterns across country clusters, it is still unclear which institutional dimension of the education system is causing the observed patterns because the clusters often entail a bunch of macro-contextual factors. Thus, it is hard to isolate the effect of a specific institutional dimension when using country-typologies. Second, it is not possible to keep the influence of other macro-contextual factors, e.g. other institutions or structural factors constant. This bears the risk of wrong causal conclusions that overemphasize the role of education and training institutions, while the true causal factors might be other institutional or structural factors. That country clusters not only stand for different education and training systems, but also represent country differences in other institutional and structural dimensions is a major limitation. Third, there is the problem that secondary education institutions are changing over time, which may make static clusters obsolete. For example, there were tremendous changes in the organization of vocational education in Central and Eastern Europe during the transformation from socialism to capitalism (Kogan et al., 2011).

Another research tradition challenged the idea of country typologies by arguing that it is important to differentiate between single institutional dimensions by using quantitative macro-indicators and statistical methods of controlling for confounding macro-variables. Specifically, quantitative macro-

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Links between employers and the education system can also be maintained by the involvement of corporate actors, especially employers' associations and trade unions, in the organization of vocational education (Müller & Shavit 1998; Gebel & Noelke 2011).

indicators are used to measure distinct institutional factors instead of aggregating them all in a "black-box" country case. Using the principle of statistical control, the effect of one factor can be isolated from other cofounding factors.

For example, using macro data Breen (2005) finds that the youth unemployment rate is higher the lower the share of pupils in dual system education is. This relationship is robust even when controlling for the varying macro-economic conditions in terms of the adult unemployment rate between countries. This finding, with regard to the youth to adult unemployment ratio, is confirmed by a similar study of macro data by Bol and van de Werfhorst (2013). However, Bol and van de Werfhorst (2013) do not find an effect of the share of pupils in dual system education on length of first job search. They find, however, that the higher the share of pupils enrolled in upper secondary vocational education, the faster is the school-to-work transition.

In a comparative study of micro data from thirteen countries, Shavit and Müller (2000) show that the safety net effect of vocational education (in terms of protecting from unemployment risks and risks of unskilled employment) is stronger the higher the level of vocational specificity (measured as the existence of well-developed apprenticeship systems or school-based vocational training in detailed occupations) and the stronger linkages between employers and schools are. However, they also show that under these institutional configurations, graduates of vocational secondary education attain lower occupational prestige than graduates of tertiary education (so called "diversion effect") more often. Similarly, using micro data from the EULFS 2000 ad hoc module on school-to-work transitions, Wolbers (2007) shows that the relative advantage of graduates from higher secondary vocational education, compared to graduates from higher secondary general education, is slightly more pronounced the higher the level of vocational specificity (measured by the share of apprenticeship-type vocational education). This is in line with the cross-level interaction effect findings of Shavit and Müller (2000) on the "safety net". However, contrary to expectations, the relative advantage of graduates from higher secondary vocational education, compared to persons with lower levels of education, diminish the higher the level of vocational specificity is. Moreover, results show that the diversion effect, i.e. the occupational status disadvantage of graduates from higher secondary vocational education compared to tertiary graduates, is weaker the higher the level of vocational specificity is. This contradicts the cross-level interaction effect findings of Shavit and Müller (2000) on the "diversion effect".

Using micro data from the EULFS 2009 ad hoc module on school-to-work transitions for twenty European countries, Levels et al. (2014) find that the more stratified the secondary education system is, the better the education-to-job matching is, whereas standardization does not seem to matter. Results are contradictory regarding the institutional structure of vocational education. The positive effect of vocational education on horizontal and vertical education-to-job matches is stronger in systems with stronger institutional linkages (measured by the percentage of upper secondary vocational education that takes place in a dual system). However, the positive effect is unaffected or even weaker the more vocationally oriented (measured via the percentage of students enrolled in upper secondary vocational programs) a secondary education system is.

These studies relying on cross-sectional designs at the macro-level can be criticized because they may suffer from confounding bias at the macro-level. This is because the small number of country cases sets limits to the number of other macro-indicators that can be included as controls for the other institutional and structural factors that affect both the education institutions and labor market outcomes. This limitation has been addressed by studies that used longitudinal dimension exploiting institutional variation at the macro level. For example, Noelke and Horn (2014) use rapid shift of training provisions from employers to vocational schools that occurred during the Hungarian transformation from socialism to capitalism as an institutional variation over time within one country in a pseudo-panel design. Using a difference-in-differences analysis, the authors show that the shift in training provision from employers to schools increased male vocational school graduates' unemployment whereas there is no effect on their class position. Sensitivity analyses confirm that results are robust to the usage of alternative indicators measuring training opportunities. In a

placebo test the authors show that the unemployment risks of upper secondary general graduates were not affected by the shift in training provisions from employers to schools. Combining these results provides evidence for a cross-level interaction effect, i.e. the stronger the linkages between employers and the education system are, the stronger is the unemployment avoidance effect of vocational education as compared to secondary education. Using data from the EULFS 2009 ad hoc module for school leaver cohorts of the period 1995–2009 for seventeen countries, Barbieri et al. (2016) use a time-varying indicator of "vocational orientation" (measured by the share of students at secondary level enrolled in vocational education). They address the problem of unobserved heterogeneity by including country and school leaver cohort fixed effects. They find that the stronger the "vocational orientation", the higher is the speed of labor market entry and the occupational prestige of the first job.<sup>29</sup>

An alternative is to measure the influence of education institutions at the program-level within a given country. Graduates from school-based and dual system vocational education programs are compared within the same country. The clear advantage of this approach is that results cannot be biased because of cross-country differences since the study is restricted on a within-country perspective. The challenge of this approach is that the social selectivity of education programs needs to be controlled for (Arum & Shavit, 1995). For Western Europe such empirical studies show that dual system vocational education reduces the unemployment risk at the beginning of the working career compared to school-based vocational education or general secondary education (Winkelmann, 1996; Parey, 2009). However, these advantages are not persistent. There are also no wage effects at all (Parey, 2009). These Western European studies suffer from the lack of comparability of the different vocational programs because the programs have different durations and, often, a different field of study composition. The institutional context of some Central and Eastern European countries provides a better setting to implement such a within-country study. For example, Baranowska (2011) and Matkovič (2011) study Poland and Ukraine where school-based vocational and dual system programs coexist that have a similar duration and just differ in the existence of links between employers and the education system. They show that both graduates from school-based vocational education and dual system training experience a smoother transition from education to work compared to graduates from general secondary education. The advantage of vocational education exists irrespectively of the organization of vocational education.

# 5.2. Tertiary education institutions

# **5.2.1. Theory**

Whereas the first comparative studies treated tertiary graduates more or less as a small homogeneous group with equally good labor market prospects (Müller & Shavit, 1998), later research has underlined the increasing importance of institutional differences within tertiary education for the labor market entry process in view of tertiary education expansion and differentiation (Gerber & Cheung, 2008).

In the public discussion and from a theoretical perspective it is often argued that *educational expansion* may have resulted in an increased competition among tertiary graduates and, thus, to increasing rates of unemployment among tertiary graduates as there are not enough high qualified

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Cross-level interactions between the macro-level "vocational orientation" indicator and individual level of education attainment were tested. However, the analysis did not distinguish between secondary general and secondary vocational education. Thus, the results are not comparable to previous studies on the cross-level interaction.

jobs available.<sup>30</sup> Moreover, it is assumed that education expansion induced a "credential inflation" which led to displacement processes from the top as higher qualified entrants take jobs that were previously held by less qualified workers.

Important institutional dimensions of higher education systems are the vertical differentiation and the horizontal differentiation. *Vertical differentiation* means the existence of different levels of tertiary education (Shwed & Shavit, 2006). In the Bologna reform the vertical differentiation was aggravated by the hierarchical and clearly structured BA-MA-PhD levels. In addition, there are tertiary (vocational) degrees ranging below the level of tertiary education. A salient feature of the vertical differentiation is the difference in the durations of tertiary education programs (Gebel & Noelke, 2011). A longer duration of instruction should increase the acquired amount of skills, but it may also signal higher motivation and abilities of those students who master it. This should improve the labor market chances.

Horizontal differentiation of higher education is defined as the occupational-specificity of education programs (van de Werfhorst, 2002a). That is, horizontal differentiation measures the extent to which different fields of study are aligned to labor demand and the extent of organizational linkages between classrooms and workplaces (Noelke et al., 2012). It is expected that more specialized programs ease the transition from higher education to work. Professional associations support the occupational specificity of study programs by establishing organizational links between higher education and employers. In addition, mandatory on-the-job training (for example, in medicine and law) and internships reinforce the occupational orientation of the curriculum (Noelke et al., 2012). The horizontal differentiation is aggravated in countries where occupation-specific programs are offered by tertiary vocational colleges that are institutionally separated from universities (van de Werfhorst, 2004). The horizontal differentiation is attenuated if study programs contain differentiated and strong minors next to the major (van de Werfhorst, 2004).

Drawing on the literature on the labor market consequences of attaining prestigious, tuition-based, and private higher education institutions (Gerber & Cheung, 2008; Shwed & Shavit, 2006) Gebel and Baranowska-Rataj (2012) argue that the expansion of tuition-based programs (so called marketization) and private study programs (so called privatization) has introduced a further institutional differentiation and new lines of inequality within the group of higher education graduates. It is expected that privatization eases labor market integration of tertiary graduates because private study programs often offer more labor market-oriented courses, maintain ties with firms, and are more flexible to adapt their curricula and their direction of specialization according to labor demand. However, there is also a great degree of heterogeneity in terms of quality differences within the private higher education sector. The effects of marketization in terms of tuition-based study programs should be limited if the programs are offered in the same institution. However, in some countries differences exist in terms of the quantity and quality of skill instruction as well as the learning environments because of social selectivity (Gebel & Baranowska-Rataj, 2012). In the specific context of post-socialist transformation societies, the institutional setting of studying part-time or by by correspondence has been of importance.<sup>31</sup> Effects on the labor market performance are expected as part-time students often attend special evening and weekend courses and, thus, have less time to follow skill instructions due to the double burden of work and studies (Gebel & Baranowska-Rataj, 2012). This also applies to persons studying by correspondence.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Education expansion is sometimes described as a macro-structural factor instead of an institutional factor. In this review education expansion is discussed in the section on tertiary education institutions because it is strongly linked to the institutional structure of higher education in terms of its degree of overall expansion.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Part-time and per correspondence studies were more common during Socialist time and became less common in the post-socialist transformation period and later on.

#### 5.2.2. Empirical studies

In line with the research on secondary education, country typologies have been developed to classify countries according to the differentiation of tertiary education. The differentiation of tertiary education is measured in terms of the distinction between more research-oriented universities, on the one hand, and second-tier universities and colleges, which provide specific training and practically oriented teaching of occupational skills, on the other (van de Werfhorst, 2004; Arum et al., 2007). For example, based on a comparison of the British and German higher education system, Leuze (2007) concludes that the links between tertiary education and labor market chances are stronger in Germany because of the stronger occupational specificity of the German higher education system. Van de Werfhorst (2004) classified the higher education systems of the Netherlands, Norway, and Austria and showed that in the Netherlands the horizontal differentiation, measured in terms of the field of studies, has the strongest impact on labor market chances. However, the general critique of country clusters for secondary education systems (see Section 3.1) also applies to country clusters for tertiary education systems.

As in the case of the secondary education institutions, a macro-indicator based approach was chosen in some studies. Regarding educational expansion, there are only a few attempts to address this topic in a comparative design across countries and time using macro indicators. A notable exception is the study of Gangl (2002) based on EULFS micro data for twelve European countries. He finds that educational expansion tends to increase the unemployment risks among low qualified school leavers. Furthermore, educational expansion induces downward substitution processes, leaving the lesser qualified with lower status jobs.<sup>32</sup> The structural trend of education expansion has been especially made responsible for the phenomenon of overqualification among labor market entrants (Verhaest & van der Velden, 2013).

Reimer et al. (2008) analyze how education expansion moderates the effects of field of study on the labor market integration of university graduates. Applying two-step multilevel models based on ELFS microdata of 22 countries in 2004–2005, the authors show that the horizontal differentiation of higher education, in terms of field of studies, becomes more important the more expanded the tertiary education sector is. The authors also include a macro indicator of occupational specificity of university education, which is measured by the average dispersion of graduates from different fields across occupational categories at the country level. However, no systematic relationship between the occupational specificity and the effects of field of study is found.

Next to the variation across countries, the variation across time could be used in a longitudinal design at the macro-level to identify the impact of tertiary education institutions. However, there is still a lack of studies that measure the impact of the tertiary education system on labor market integration in terms of quantitative indicators for different institutional characteristics in a multilevel design. This can be explained by the fact that expansion and differentiation of higher education is a recent phenomenon. Hence, there is both a lack of comparative macro-indicators on tertiary education institutions and European comparative microdata, which allow for a detailed differentiation of tertiary education degrees.

An alternative approach is followed by empirical studies that measure the impact of tertiary education institutions at the program level (van der Velden & Wolbers, 2007). For example, using micro-data from five Central and Eastern European countries, Noelke et al. (2012) find that the degree level is a central determinant of occupational status in respondents' first job. University MA graduates reach the highest occupational positions, followed by university BA and vocational college graduates. The occupational specificity affects the speed of labor market entry. The slowest transitions into first employment are observed among graduates from least occupation-specific programs. Extending this within-country perspective to a country comparison the authors conclude

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Gangl (2002) emphasizes that the latter effect can be compensated by an upgrading of the occupational structure due to technological change and changes in job tasks and workplace organizations.

that there are similar patterns of labor market effects of institutional differentiation in higher education in the five post-socialist Central- and Eastern European countries analyzed.

Other studies investigate the impact of privatization and marketization of higher education for the transition from higher education to work. The institutional dimensions of privatization and marketization are seen as further lines of differentiation within the higher education sector. Drawing on school-to-work transition surveys from Poland and Ukraine, Gebel and Baranowska-Rataj (2012) find a trade-off between higher status attainment and slower labor market entry among graduates who studied free-of-charge compared to those students who paid tuitions. Privatization has a negative impact on the chances of finding high-quality jobs. In general, it is shown that the BA–MA differentiation, as well as the academic–vocational distinction, matter more for inequalities in status attainment than the privatization and marketization of tertiary education.

# 5.3. Employment protection regulation

# 5.3.1. Theory

Employment protection regulation is seen as the central labor market institution determining youth labor market chances. Employment protection regulation primarily refers to the regulation and protection of permanent employment contracts.

From a theoretical point of view, it is argued that a stronger protection against dismissal for permanent employment contracts enhances the disadvantages for young adults as labor market entrants (Lindbeck & Snower, 1989; Müller & Gangl, 2003b). Employers are critical of new hires because they fear the high costs of dismissal in the event of dismissal. This is particularly true of new hires of labor market entrants whose productivity and training costs are difficult to estimate. Next to refraining from hiring labor market entrants, which results in youth unemployment, it is argued that strict protection against dismissal will create incentives for employers to hire labor market entrants in temporary contracts in order to avert the high potential costs of dismissal in the event of possible dismissal. This is because, fixed-term contracts are associated with significantly lower dismissal costs if the contract is terminated at the end of the contract period. Moreover, employers can use fixed-term contracts as screening mechanisms for newcomers whose productivity and training costs are difficult to assess and then terminate the employment relationships if the matching quality is poor (Korpi & Levin, 2001).<sup>33</sup> Furthermore, employers can use temporary contracts as an incentives by offering the prospect of a later permanent contract, which can be seen as an efficient effort-eliciting tool (Güell, 2000).

Another argument is that strong protection against dismissal for permanent contracts also reduces the general mobility on the labor market by stabilizing existing employment relationships. This should be beneficial for those labor market entrants who have been successful in finding a first job with a permanent contract. However, a negative side effect of this lower labor market mobility is that fewer vacancies are created for newcomers such that their job-finding rates should be lower in case of strict employment protection. Esping-Andersen (2000) argues that for young people the negative effect of reduced hiring rates tends to dominate the positive effect of reduced dismissal

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> It is sometimes argued that the *qualifying period* of permanent contracts serves as a functional equivalent to a temporary contract because it allows the employer to dissolve the permanent contract during the first months. However, in contrast to a temporary contract, concluding a permanent contract with a probationary period signalizes a stronger commitment of the employer to retain the employment relationship given the open-ended nature of the contract. Furthermore, whereas the temporary contract simply expires, employers have to dissolve the permanent contract during the probationary period, which may impose indirect costs in terms of giving notice of the dismissal and psychological costs of actively dismissing a person.

rates such that a strict employment protection regulation should lead to higher youth unemployment rates.

Theoretically, it is important to differentiate the effects of the regulation of temporary contracts from the protection against dismissal for permanent contracts. Although both aspects are seen as part of the employment protection, they partly differ in their expected effects on youth labor market. It is expected that weaker regulation of temporary contracts will lead to higher youth temporary employment rates because employers can more easily use temporary contracts (Baranowska & Gebel, 2010; Gebel & Giesecke, 2016). 34 By contrast, the effects on youth unemployment are unclear as there are two opposing scenarios (Gebel & Giesecke, 2016; Gebel, 2010a). According to the integration perspective, a weaker regulation of temporary contracts leads to the creation of new jobs, which in turn reduces the youth unemployment rate. This is employers are more willing to create fixed-term and temporary jobs than permanent jobs, as these are easily eliminated if economic difficulties arise. Another argument in favor of the integration perspective is that employers can use temporary contracts as screening devices, which should facilitate the matching process and thus reduces the unemployment rate among new entrants to the labor market. According to the segmentation perspective, however, the increased use of fixed-term and temporary jobs only leads to chains of such contracts - without any perspective for permanent jobs. This is accompanied by a higher risk of unemployment. Furthermore, a weaker regulation of temporary contracts is expected to let employer substitute employers will also substitute permanent workers with temporary workers. Whether the integration perspective or the segmentation perspective dominates can only be checked in empirical studies.

An interaction effect is expected between the regulation of temporary contracts and the dismissal protection for permanent contracts (Blanchard & Landier, 2002). Reducing the barriers in using temporary contracts should be of greater relevance if there are more incentives for employers to use them as it is the case when dismissal protection of permanent contract is high.

Moderating effects of employment protection can also be expected with respect to the *exit and career dynamics*. If protection of permanent contracts is high, labour market segmentation should be deepened and long-term negative consequences of sub-optimal labour market entries should occur (Amuedo-Dorantes, 2000; Gangl, 2003; Steijn *et al.*, 2006). The stronger segmentation makes conversions of temporary jobs into permanent ones less likely. Particularly young unemployed workers will face problems in gaining access to the highly protected permanent jobs. Moreover, the protection of permanent jobs increases the employment security and, thus, insider power of permanent workers in their negotiation processes on job rewards. This should lead to more permanent negative career effects of temporary jobs compared to permanent contract work at labour market entry.

#### 5.3.2. Empirical studies

As in the case of empirical studies on the role of education and training institutions there are papers that define and empirically test country typologies that take labor market regulation into account (Gangl, 2001; Saar et al., 2008). Given the limitations of this approach we will focus on studies using quantitative macro indicators to measure employment protection regulation in the following. Most of these studies rely on the OECD Employment Protection Legislation (EPL) index. While some studies use the overall summary EPL index other studies differentiate between sub-indices of the EPL. Specifically, the sub-index "EPL regular" measures the protection against dismissal for permanent contracts. It is related direct costs (e.g. severance payments) and procedural difficulties (e.g. length of notification period) involved in dismissing workers. The sub-index "EPL temporary" refers refers to restrictions on the use of fixed-term contracts (e.g. rules on the renewal and maximum duration of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> While a strict regulation of permanent contracts creates *incentives* for the use of temporary contracts, a strict regulation of temporary employment defines the *barriers* to this use (Gebel, 2010a).

fixed-term contracts), as well as restrictions with respect to temporary agency work. Since both dimensions are only weakly correlated with each other, it is possible to include both dimensions in multivariate analyses (Gebel & Giesecke, 2016).

For example, based on macro data and using the EPL regular index Breen (2005) finds that the stronger the dismissal protection for regular contracts is, the higher is youth unemployment rate compared to adult unemployment rate. In terms of a macro-macro interaction effect, Breen also shows that the effect of employment protection is mitigated if a country has a strong vocational training system. Based on multilevel analyses of 2004 EULFS microdata for 23 European countries, and distinguishing between regulations regarding permanent employment and regulations regarding the use of temporary contracts, Baranowska and Gebel (2010) show in a multi-level analysis that neither the protection against dismissal for permanent contracts nor the regulation of temporary contracts explain the country differences in the relative risk of fixed-term contracts for young people (compared with middle-aged adults).

There are also studies that use European comparative individual longitudinal data to analyze the effect of labor market regulation on the career mobility of young adults. For example, using individual longitudinal data from the ECHP for nine countries and a rank ordering of countries with regard to the dismissal regulation of countries, Russell and O'Connell (2001) reveal that strong employment protection reduces the chances of re-employment for young unemployed people. Gangl (2003) demonstrates with data from the ad hoc module School-to-work transitions of the EULFS 2000 that a high summary OECD EPL index reduces upward and downward mobility in early careers.

Using the same data and also the OECD EPL summary index, Wolbers (2007) concludes that the search time for the first job is longer in countries with strong employment protection regulation. However, employment protection also lowers the risk of unemployment or inactivity after having entered a first significant job. Wolbers (2007) findings confirm the hypotheses that strong protection against dismissal makes it more difficult to enter the labor market, but at the same time stabilizes existing employment relationships. Although these studies have the advantage of carrying out dynamic analyses at the micro level, however, the identification of the effect of labor market regulation is still based on a cross-sectional comparison.

However, these studies are limited to a cross-sectional comparison at the country level. This shortcoming has been overcome in recent sociological studies. For example, De Lange et al. (2014) exploit the variation across time next to the variation across countries in multilevel models.<sup>35</sup> They can show that a strong employment protection, measured via the OECD EPL summary index, is associated with higher unemployment and fixed-term employment risks. However, this study also suffers from the methodological weakness that the panel data structure was not adequately used at the macro-data level to address the problem of confounding bias due to unobserved variables.

In contrast, other recent studies additionally used the time dimension at the macro level to eliminate time-constant unobserved country effects. For example, Noelke (2015) uses models with fixed country effects and difference-in-differences estimators for macro-panel data of 16 Western European countries and the U.S. for the period 1980–2008. These models allow to eliminate time-constant unobservable heterogeneity at the country level by differencing. Additionally, the difference-in-differences approach eliminates unobserved common time trends. Noelke (2015) finds no robust evidence in the various model specifications for an effect of the protection against dismissal of permanent contracts on the employment opportunities of young people. In contrast, the deregulation of fixed-term contracts and temporary work leads to an increase in youth unemployment and a decline in the employment rate of young people.

Gebel and Giesecke (2016) use three-level models (individuals, countries, time periods) with fixed country effects in order to control unobservable heterogeneity at the country level for constant time. Based on EULFS micro-data from 19 Western and Central European countries for the period 1992 to

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Multilevel models were specified without random intercept and random slopes.

2012, they find that deregulation of temporary employment has led to an increase in temporary employment but not to a decrease in unemployment among young adults. For low-skilled young men there is even an increase in unemployment. Consequently, the partial deregulation implemented in many Western European countries has not solved the youth labor market problems and just deepened labor market inequality in terms of an increasing spread of temporary contracts. A further finding is that a reduction in the protection against dismissal of permanent contracts reduces the risks of young adults with fixed-term contracts without simultaneously increasing the risks of unemployment. Thus, the labor market integration of young adults can be improved by reducing the protection against dismissal of permanent contracts (the "insiders").

#### 5.4. Unions

# 5.4.1. Theory

Trade unions can directly and indirectly influence the entry of young people into the labor market. One strand of the literature argues that trade unions in centralized systems with collective wage bargaining (and provided that there are cooperative relations with employers' organizations) create conditions conducive to the labor market integration of young adults (Müller & Gangl, 2003a; Soskice, 1999). This can include a moderate wage policy which lowers the barriers for employers to hire entrants, particularly those with lower productivity and trainability. Such efforts might also entail corporatist efforts in establishing harmonized training standards and curricula in school-based vocational education and promoting dual systems of vocational training.

It is argued to the contrary that trade unions primarily represent the interests of labor market insiders, which can be to the disadvantage of labor market entrants. Specifically, unions may push for higher wages and employment protection for older workers, which has detrimental effects for youth labor market chances (Bertola et al., 2007; Lindbeck & Snower, 1989; van der Velden & Wolbers, 2003).

#### 5.4.2. Empirical studies

Empirical evidence on unions' influences on youth labor market chances is rather scarce. Empirical studies with comparative data in multi-level design show for Western Europe that a strong trade union influence, measured by the degree of commitment to collective agreements and by the degree of unionization, has no influence on the risks of unemployment and fixed-term employment for young people (van der Velden & Wolbers, 2003). However, Bertola et al. (2007) find that a high degree of unionization causes employment losses among young people. Baranowska and Gebel (2010) extend the study to Central and Eastern European countries where strong trade union influence (measured here by the degree to which collective agreements are binding) means that young people are exposed to higher risks of fixed-term contracts compared with adults. This is interpreted as a deepening of the insider-outsider divide on the labor market.

# 5.5. Active and passive labor market policy

#### 5.5.1. Theory

Active labor market policy (ALMP) is another labor market institution that is seen as relevant for youth labor market integration. In public discourse and on the political agenda, the AAMP is seen as a crucial institutional tool to solve problems on the labor market for young adults. European

countries have promoted diversified sets of active labor market programs in times of high unemployment as measures to ease labor market integration, particularly for youth. Behind the AAMP is a set of measures, such as job search assistance, training and subsidized employment measures. The aim of most of these measures is to avoid a NEET status by integrating problematic groups into education/training or employment and boosting their employability. The heterogeneity of the AAMP is a challenge both from a theoretical and an empirical point of view (Heckman et al., 1999). The ALMP must be separated from the passive labor market policy (PLMP), which relies on financial support for young people through the unemployment insurance system.

#### 5.5.2. Empirical studies

There are two different quantitative research traditions to study the effect of ALMP. On the one hand, evaluation studies attempt to measure the effectiveness of specific ALMP measures using microdata and methods of modern causal analysis. The heterogeneity of programs renders an overall evaluation in terms of their effectiveness very difficult and existing research confirms that the success rate varies substantially between programs (Heckman et al., 1999). A presentation and criticism of these numerous studies would require an independent contribution. However, metastudies can be cited in this field of research, which summarize the results of many evaluation studies in quantitative terms. Various such meta-studies paint a less positive picture than the public discourse and political actions would suggest. For example, Kluve (2010: 915) concludes: "programs targeting youths are significantly less likely to be effective". Taru (2016) also stresses in his overview that many evaluation studies do not show any positive effects of AAMP.

Alternatively, an attempt is made to determine the effect of AAMP employing a composite measure of the size of ALMP at the macro level. To this end, macro indicators on expenditure, numbers of participants and the program structure of the ALMP are included in multi-level analyses. For example, Russell and O'Connell (2001), in a study using individual longitudinal data from the ECHP for nine European countries, find that the more money a country spends on AAMP, the higher are the chances of re-employment for unemployed young people. From a methodological perspective, such macro-level studies have the advantage that, in contrast to evaluation studies at the micro-level, they take into account displacement and substitution effects. They are hampered by the endogeneity problem, since the expenditure, number of participants and program structures of the AAMP at country level change in response to labor market problems.

# 5.6. Minimum wages

#### 5.6.1. Theory

Minimum wages are used as an instrument to counteract low wage employment and to pursue social policy through wage policy. However, negative employment effects are suspected as an unintended side effect following standard neoclassical economic theory. This should particularly affect young adults, who are more likely to be employed in the low-wage segment as labor market entrants, whereas older workers benefit from seniority pay. High minimum wages also reduce the incentives for young people to invest in high education, as the relative returns to education decrease.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> There are deviations from this neoclassical view in specific cases of efficiency-wage models and monopsonistic labor markets, which predict nor or even positive employment effects of minimum wages.

#### 5.6.2. Empirical studies

In a macro-panel data analysis, for example, Neumark and Wascher (2004) show that higher minimum wages are accompanied by job losses among young people. In their comprehensive literature review Neumark and Wascher (2007) conclude that the great majority of empirical studies confirm the negative employment effects of minimum wages.

So far, no European comparative multi-level analyses of the effect of minimum wages are known, since minimum wages have been ignored in sociological research on the entry of young people into the labor market. Consequently, there is still a considerable need for sociological comparative research in this area.

# 5.7. Macro-structural influences

### 5.7.1. Theory

Besides macro-institutional influences, it is argued that the transition from education to work is also influenced by macro-structural conditions (Müller & Gangl, 2003b). Unfavorable economic conditions are assumed to tighten the competition among graduates and hinder a successful youth labor market integration, especially for low educated young adults (Gangl, 2002; Wolbers, 2007). It is also expected that there is more competition among young job seekers if larger cohorts enter the labor market. Demographic pressures in terms of larger youth cohort sizes should make it more difficult for young people to find a job and lower their labor market outcomes. Another structural factor that has been highlighted in recent research is globalization (Blossfeld et al., 2008). Educational expansion is sometimes classified as a macro-structural factor. In this working paper the topic of education expansion and the potential compensation by occupational upgrading has already been discussed in Section 3.2.

# 5.7.2. Empirical studies

Unfavorable economic conditions, measured by the youth unemployment rate or the business cycle, tighten the competition among graduates and hinder a successful youth labor market integration, especially for low educated young adults (Gangl, 2002; Verhaest & Van der Velden, 2012; Wolbers, 2007).

Based on EU-LFS data from 12 countries in the 1990s, Gangl (2002) shows that a higher aggregate unemployment rate increases the individual probability of being unemployed, particularly for low-educated young people, but it does not substantially alter the individual occupational status in the first job. In random and fixed effect macro panel regression models Gebel and Jungblut (2012) find a negative effect of adult unemployment rate and a positive effect of GDP growth rate on youth NEET rates. Similarly, based on EU-LFS ad-hoc module data from 2000, Wolbers (2007) shows that aggregate unemployment rate reduces the hazard rate of finding a first job. In contrast to Gangl (2002) he finds that a higher aggregate unemployment rate also leads to a lower occupational status in the first job as well as higher subsequent unemployment and inactivity risks.

In his study, Gangl (2002) concludes that a stronger competition due to demographic pressures, as measured by youth cohort size, does not seem to be an important explanatory factor for youth labor market problems. In contrast, Bassanini and Duval (2006) show in macro data analyses that an increase in youth cohort size lowers youth employment chances. Similarly, using fixed effect macro panel regression models Gebel and Jungblut (2012) show that the larger the relative youth cohort size the higher is the risk of being NEET.

The quantitative empirical evidence on the impact of globalization is still scarce and rather ambiguous. All in all, although these recent studies emphasize the role of structural factors, quantitative empirical research on the impact of structural factors is still rather scarce.

# 6. References

- Allen, J., & van der Velden, R. (2001). Educational mismatches versus skill mismatches: effects on wages, job satisfaction, and on-the-job search. *Oxford Economic Papers*, *53*(3), 434–452.
- Allen, J., & van der Velden, R. (2007). Transitions from higher education to work. In U. Teichler (Ed.), *Careers of university graduates. Views and experiences in comparative perspectives* (pp. 55–78). Dordrecht: Springer.
- Allmendinger, J. (1989). Educational systems and labor market outcomes. *European Sociological Review*, *5*(3), 231–250.
- Arrow, K. J. (1973). Higher education as a filter. Journal of Public Economics, 2(3), 193–216.
- Arum, R., Gamoran, A., & Shavit, Y. (2007). More inclusion than diversion. Expansion, differentiation, and market structure in higher education. In Y. Shavit, R. T. Arum, & A. Gamoran (Eds.), *Stratification in higher education. A comparative study* (pp. 1–35). Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Arum, R., & Shavit, Y. (1995). Secondary vocational education and the transition from school to work. *Sociology of Education*, *68*(3), 187–204.
- Athanasiades, C., Figgou, L., Flouli, A., Gebel, M., Gousia, K., Högberg, B., Kostouli, M., Nizalova, O., Shapoval, N., Sourvinou, M., Strandh, M., Täht, K., & Unt, M. (2016). Report on the impact of the institutional setting and policies on the well-being and health of youth in insecure labour market positions in EU-28 and Ukraine: EXCEPT Working Paper No. 7. Tallinn: Tallinn University.
- Badurashvili, I., Gebel, M., Kobakhidze, N., Meladze, G., & Nadiradze, R. (2019). *Descriptive analyses of youth transitions in Georgia. TEW-CCA Working Paper No. 4.2.* Bamberg: TEW-CCA Project, University of Bamberg.
- Baert, S., Cockx, B., & Verhaest, D. (2013). Overeducation at the start of the career: Stepping stone or trap? *Labour Economics*, *25*, 123–140.
- Baranowska, A. (2011). Does horizontal differentiation make any difference? In I. Kogan, C. Noelke, & M. Gebel (Eds.), *Making the transition: Education and labor market entry in Central and Eastern Europe* (pp. 216–239). Stanford, California: Stanford University Press.
- Baranowska, A., & Gebel, M. (2008). *Temporary employment in Central- and Eastern Europe. Individual risk patterns and institutional context: MZES Working paper No. 106.* Mannheim: Mannheim Centre for European Social Research.
- Baranowska, A., & Gebel, M. (2010). The determinants of youth temporary employment in the enlarged Europe: do labour market institutions matter? *European Societies*, *12*(3), 367–390.
- Baranowska, A., Gebel, M., & Kotowska, I. E. (2011). The role of fixed-term contracts at labour market entry in Poland: Stepping stones, screening devices, traps or search subsidies? *Work, Employment & Society*, 25(4), 777–793.
- Baranowska-Rataj, A., & Unt, M. (2012). Is it worth becoming an engineer in Central and Eastern Europe? The evidence from Poland and Estonia. *European Sociological Review*, 28(6), 717–728.
- Barbieri, P. (2009). Flexible employment and inequality in Europe. *European Sociological Review*, 25(5), 621–628.
- Barbieri, P., Cutuli, G., & Passaretta, G. (2016). Institutions and the school-to-work transition: Disentangling the role of the macro-institutional context. *Socio-Economic Review*, mww019.
- Barbieri, P., & Scherer, S. (2009). Labour market flexibilization and its consequences in Italy. *European Sociological Review*, *25*(6), 677–692.

- Barone, C., & Ortiz, L. (2011). Overeducation among European university graduates: a comparative analysis of its incidence and the importance of higher education differentiation. *Higher Education*, *61*(3), 325–337.
- Barone, C., & van de Werfhorst, H. G. (2011). Education, cognitive skills and earnings in comparative perspective. *International Sociology*, *26*(4), 483–502.
- Bassanini, A., & Duval, R. (2006). Employment patterns in OECD countries. Reassessing the role of policies and institutions: OECD Social, Employment and Migration Working Papers No. 35. Paris: OECD.
- Becker, G. S. (1993[1964]). *Human capital. A theoretical and empirical analysis, with special reference to education.* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). New York: Columbia University Press.
- Bela, A., Feinauer, N., Gebel, M., Heineck, G., Lettau, J., & Mergard, K. (2018). Returns to education across the life course in the National Educational Panel Study: Theoretical framework and corresponding survey program: NEPS Survey Paper No. 50. Bamberg: Leibniz Institute for Educational Trajectories, National Educational Panel Study.
- Bentolila, S., Michelacci, C., & Suarez, J. (2010). Social contacts and occupational choice. *Economica*, 77(305), 20–45.
- Bernardi, F. (2003). Returns to educational performance at entry into the Italian labour market. *European Sociological Review, 19*(1), 25–40.
- Berrington, A., Hu, Y., Smith, P. W. F., & Sturgis, P. (2008). A graphical chain model for reciprocal relationships between women's gender role attitudes and labour force participation. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series A, 171*(1), 89–108.
- Bertola, G., Blau, F. D., & Kahn, L. M. (2007). Labor market institutions and demographic employment patterns. *Journal of Population Economics*, *20*(4), 833–867.
- Billari, F. C., & Liefbroer, A. C. (2010). Towards a new pattern of transition to adulthood? *Advances in Life Course Research*, 15(2), 59–75.
- Bills, D. B. (2003). Credentials, signals, and screens. Explaining the relationship between schooling and job assignment. *Review of Educational Research*, 73(4), 441–469.
- Blanchard, O., & Landier, A. (2002). The perverse effects of partial labour market reform: fixed-term contracts in France. *The Economic Journal*, *112*(480), 214–244.
- Blossfeld, H. P., Buchholz, S., Bukodi, E., & Kurz, K. (Eds.) (2008). *Young workers, globalization, and the labor market*. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Blossfeld, H.-P., Rohwer, G., Schneider, T., & Halpin, B. (2019). *Event history analysis with Stata*. (Second edition). London, New York: Routledge.
- Bol, T., & van de Werfhorst, H. G. (2013). Educational systems and the trade-off between labor market allocation and equality of educational opportunity. *Comparative Education Review*, *57*(2), 285–308.
- Bourdieu, P., & Passeron, J.-C. (1977). Reproduction in education, society and culture. London: Sage.
- Breen, R. (2005). Explaining cross-national variation in youth unemployment. Market and institutional factors. *European Sociological Review*, *21*(2), 125–134.
- Breen, R., & Buchmann, M. (2002). Institutional variation and the position of young people. A comparative perspective. *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 580(1), 288–305.
- Breen, R., Hannan, D. F., & O'Leary, R. (1995). Returns to education: taking account of the employers' perception and use of educational credentials. *European Sociological Review*, 11(1), 59–73.

- Brzinsky-Fay, C. (2007). Lost in transition?: Labour market entry sequences of school leavers in Europe. *European Sociological Review*, 23(4), 409–422.
- Brzinsky-Fay, C., & Solga, H. (2016). Compressed, postponed, or disadvantaged? School-to-work-transition patterns and early occupational attainment in West Germany. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, *46*, 21–36.
- Büchel, F. (2001). Overqualification: Reasons, measurement issues, and typological affinity to unemployment: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities.
- Buchmann, M. C., & Kriesi, I. (2011). Transition to adulthood in Europe. *Annual Review of Sociology*, *37*(1), 481–503.
- Burgess, S., Propper, C., Rees, H., & Shearer, A. (2003). The class of 1981: the effects of early career unemployment on subsequent unemployment experiences. *Labour Economics*, 10(3), 291–309.
- Carbonaro, W. (2007). The effects of education and cognitive skill on earnings: how much do occupations and jobs matter? *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, *25*(1), 57–71.
- Collins, R. (1979). *The credential society. An historical sociology of education and stratification*. New York: Academic Press.
- Cunha, F., Heckman, J. J., Lochner, L., & Masterov, D. V. (2006). Interpreting the evidence on life cycle skill formation. In E. A. Hanushek, & F. Welch (Eds.), *Handbook of the economics of education, Vol. 1* (pp. 697–812). Amsterdam: North-Holland.
- Doeringer, P. B., & Piore, M. J. (1971). *Internal labor markets and manpower analysis*. Lexington: Heath.
- Duncan, G. J., Yeung, W. J., Brooks-Gunn, J., & Smith, J. R. (1998). How much does childhood poverty affect the life chances of children? *American Sociological Review*, *63*(3), 406–423.
- Edeling, S., & Pilz, M. (2017). 'Should I stay or should I go?' the additive double qualification pathway in Germany. *Journal of Vocational Education & Training*, 69(1), 81–99.
- Elbadawy, A., Assaad, R., Ahlburg, D., & Levison, D. (2007). *Private and group tutoring in Egypt. Where is the gender inequality?: Working Paper 0429*. Cairo: Economic Research Forum.
- Elder, G. H., Johnson, M. K., & Crosnoe, R. (2004). The emergence and development of life course theory. In J. T. Mortimer, & M. J. Shanahan (Eds.), *Handbook of the life course* (pp. 3–19). New York: Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers.
- Erikson, R., & Jonsson, J. O. (1996). Introduction. Explaining class inequality in education: the Swedish test case. In R. Erikson, & J. O. Jonsson (Eds.), *Can education be equalized? The Swedish case in comparative perspective* (pp. 1–63). Boulder: Westview Press.
- Esping-Andersen, G. (2000). Who is harmed by labour market regulations?: Quantitative evidence. In G. Esping-Andersen, & M. Regini (Eds.), *Why deregulate labour markets?* (pp. 66–98). Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Gangl, M. (2001). European patterns of labour market entry: a dichotomy of occupationalized versus non occupationalized systems? *European Societies*, *3*(4), 471–494.
- Gangl, M. (2002). Changing labour markets and early career outcomes. Labour market entry in Europe over the past decade. *Work, Employment and Society, 16*(1), 67–90.
- Gangl, M. (2003). The only way is up? Employment protection and job mobility among recent entrants to European labour markets. *European Sociological Review*, *19*(5), 429–449.
- Ganzeboom, H. B. G., Graaf, P. M. de, & Treiman, D. J. (1992). A standard international socioeconomic index of occupational status. *Social Science Research*, *21*(1), 1–56.

- Gatskova, K., Ivlevs, A., & Dietz, B. (2017). *Does migration affect education of girls and young women in Tajikistan?*: WIDER Working Paper 2017/104. Helsinki: UNU-WIDER.
- Gebel, M. (2009). Fixed-term contracts at labour market entry in West Germany: implications for job search and first job quality. *European Sociological Review*, *25*(6), 661–675.
- Gebel, M. (2010a). Early career consequences of temporary employment in Germany and the United Kingdom. *Work, Employment and Society, 24*(4), 641–660.
- Gebel, M. (2010b). *Temporary employment at labour market entry. individual risk patterns and career consequences. PhD Dissertation.* Mannheim: University of Mannheim.
- Gebel, M. (2013). Is a temporary job better than unemployment?: A cross-country comparison based on British, German, and Swiss panel data. *Schmollers Jahrbuch*, 133(2), 143–155.
- Gebel, M. (2015). Labor market instability, labor market entry, and early career development. In R. A. Scott, & S. M. Kosslyn (Eds.), *Emerging trends in the social and behavioral sciences: An interdisciplinary, searchable, and linkable resource* (pp. 1–16). [Hoboken, N.J.]: John Wiley & Sons.
- Gebel, M. (2018). The role of education institutions for the transition from education to work: A European comparative perspective. In P. Boyadjieva, M. Kanoushev, & M. Ivanov (Eds.), Inequalities and social (dis)integration: In search of togetherness. Jubilee collection in honor of Prof. Rumiana Stoilova (pp. 181–200). Sofia: Iztok-Zapad.
- Gebel, M., & Baranowska-Rataj, A. (2012). New inequalities through privatization and mleuarketization?: An analysis of labour market entry of higher education graduates in Poland and Ukraine. *European Sociological Review*, 28(6), 729–741.
- Gebel, M., & Giesecke, J. (2016). Does deregulation help? The impact of employment protection reforms on youths' unemployment and temporary employment risks in Europe. *European Sociological Review*, 32(4), 486–500.
- Gebel, M., & Heineck, G. (2019). Returns to education in the life course. In R. Becker (Ed.), *Research handbook on sociology of education*. Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar.
- Gebel, M., & Heyne, S. (2014). *Transitions to adulthood in the Middle East and North Africa: Young women's rising?* Basingstoke, Hampshire: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Gebel, M., & Jungblut, J.-M. (2012). Institutional and structural determinants. In Eurofound (Ed.), *NEETs Young people not in employment, education or training: Characteristics, costs and policy responses in Europe.* (pp. 42–52). Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.
- Gebel, M., & Noelke, C. (2011). The transition from school to work in Central and Eastern Europe: theory and methodology. In I. Kogan, C. Noelke, & M. Gebel (Eds.), *Making the transition: Education and labor market entry in Central and Eastern Europe* (pp. 29–57). Stanford, California: Stanford University Press.
- Gebel, M., Olimova, S., Olimov, M., & Mirov Loikdzhon (2019). *Descriptive analyses of youth transitions in Tajikistan. TEW-CCA Working Paper No. 4.3.* Bamberg: TEW-CCA Project, University of Bamberg.
- Gerber, T. P., & Cheung, S. Y. (2008). Horizontal stratification in postsecondary education forms, explanations and implications. *Annual Review of Sociology*, *34*, 299–318.
- Granovetter, M. S. (1974). *Getting a job*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Granovetter, M. S. (1981). Toward a sociological theory of income differences. In I. Berg (Ed.), *Sociological perspectives on labor markets* (pp. 11–47). New York: Academic Press.
- Grant, M. J., & Furstenberg, F. F. (2007). Changes in the transition to adulthood in less developed countries. *European Journal of Population*, *23*(3-4), 415–428.

- Güell, M. (2000). *Fixed-term contracts and unemployment: Industrial Relations Section Working Papers No. 433*. Princeton: Princeton University.
- Guetto, R., Luijkx, R., & Scherer, S. (2015). Religiosity, gender attitudes and women's labour market participation and fertility decisions in Europe. *Acta Sociologica*, *58*(2), 155–172.
- Hajizadeh, A., Sattarov, R., Faradov, T., & Gebel, M. (2019). *Descriptive analyses of youth transitions in Azerbaijan. TEW-CCA Working Paper No. 4.1.* Bamberg: TEW-CCA Project, University of Bamberg.
- Hakim, C. (2000). *Work-lifestyle choices in the 21<sup>st</sup> century. Preference theory*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Halaby, C. N. (1988). Action and information in the job mobility process: the search decision. *American Sociological Review*, *53*(1), 9–25.
- Härkönen, J. (2014). Birth Order Effects on Educational Attainment and Educational Transitions in West Germany. *European Sociological Review*, *30*(2), 166–179.
- Heckman, J. J., LaLonde, R. J., & Smith, J. A. (1999). The economics and econometrics of active labor market programs. In O. Ashenfelter, & D. Card (Eds.), *Handbook of labor economics* (pp. 1865–2097). Amsterdam: North Holland.
- Heinz, W. R., Huinink, J., & Weymann, A. (Eds.) (2009). *The life course reader. Individuals and societies across time*. Frankfurt: Campus.
- Heyne, S. (2017). *Culture and female labor force participation in international comparison*. Mannheim: University of Mannheim.
- Heyne, S., & Gebel, M. (2016). Education effects on the school-to-work transition in Egypt: A cohort comparison of labor market entrants 1970–2012. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 46, 37–49.
- Hout, M. (2012). Social and economic returns to college education in the United States. *Annual Review of Sociology*, *38*(1), 379–400.
- Huinink, J., & Feldhaus, M. (2009). Family research from the life course perspective. *International Sociology*, *24*(3), 299–324.
- Iannelli, C., & Smyth, E. (2008). Mapping gender and social background differences in education and youth transitions across Europe. *Journal of Youth Studies*, 11(2), 213–232.
- Jacob, M., Gerth, M., & Weiss, F. (2018). Student employment: social differentials and field-specific developments in higher education. *Journal of Education and Work*, *31*(1), 87–108.
- Jaupart, P. (2018). No country for young men. Economics of Transition, 47(6), 141.
- Johnson, W. R. (1978). A theory of job shopping. Quarterly Journal of Economics, 92(2), 261–278.
- Kalleberg, A. L. (2000). Nonstandard employment relations: part-time, temporary and contract work. *Annual Review of Sociology*, *26*, 341–365.
- Kalleberg, A. L., & Sørensen, A. B. (1979). The sociology of labor markets. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 5, 351–379.
- Kalter, F., & Kogan, I. (2006). Ethnic inequalities at the transition from school to work in Belgium and Spain: Discrimination or self-exclusion? *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 24(3), 259–274
- Kan, M. Y. (2007). Work orientation and wives' employment careers. An evaluation of Hakim's preference theory. *Work and Occupations*, *34*(4), 430–462.

- Kerckhoff, A. C. (1995). Institutional arrangements and stratification processes in industrial societies. Annual Review of Sociology, 15, 323–347.
- Klein, M. (2011). Trends in the association between educational attainment and class destinations in West Germany: Looking inside the service class. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 29(4), 427–444.
- Klein, M. (2015). Educational expansion, occupational closure and the relation between educational attainment and occupational prestige over time. *Sociology*, *50*(1), 3–23.
- Kluve, J. (2010). The effectiveness of European active labor market programs. *Labour Economics*, *17*(6), 904–918.
- Kogan, I. (2011). When informal is normal... On the role of credentials and contacts for the job entry in Serbia. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 29(4), 445–458.
- Kogan, I., & Gebel, M. (2011). When higher education pays off: education and labour market entry in Ukraine. In I. Kogan, C. Noelke, & M. Gebel (Eds.), *Making the transition: Education and labor market entry in Central and Eastern Europe* (pp. 269–295). Stanford, California: Stanford University Press.
- Kogan, I., Matković, T., & Gebel, M. (2013). Helpful friends?: Personal contacts and job entry among youths in transformation societies. *International Journal of Comparative Sociology*, *54*(4), 277–297.
- Kogan, I., Noelke, C., & Gebel, M. (Eds.) (2011). *Making the transition: Education and labor market entry in Central and Eastern Europe*. Stanford, California: Stanford University Press.
- Korpi, T., & Levin, H. (2001). Precarious footing: temporary employment as a stepping stone out of unemployment in Sweden. *Work, Employment and Society*, 15(1), 127–148.
- Lange, M. d., Gesthuizen, M., & Wolbers, M. H. J. (2014). Youth labour market integration across Europe The impact of cyclical, structural, and institutional characteristics. *European Societies*, 16(2), 194–212.
- Leuze, K. (2007). What makes for a good start?: Consequences of occupation-specific higher education for career mobility: Germany and Great Britain compared. *International Journal of Sociology*, 37(2), 29–53.
- Levels, M., van der Velden, R., & Di Stasio, V. (2014). From school to fitting work. *Acta Sociologica*, *57*(4), 341–361.
- Lin, N. (1999). Social networks and status attainment. Annual Review of Sociology, 25, 467–487.
- Lindbeck, A., & Snower, D. J. (1989). *The insider-outsider theory of employment and unemployment*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Lindemann, K., & Kogan, I. (2013). The role of language resources in labour market entry: Comparing Estonia and Ukraine. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 39(1), 105–123.
- Lloyd, C. B. (Ed.) (2005). *Growing up global. The changing transitions to adulthood in developing countries.* Washington, DC: The National Academies Press.
- Loyaza, M. V. (1994). *Labor regulations and the informal economy. World Bank Policy Research Working Paper No. 1335.* Washington D.C.: The World Bank.
- Matković, T. (2011). Screens and credentials: Education and labor market entry in Croatia in the early 2000s. In I. Kogan, C. Noelke, & M. Gebel (Eds.), *Making the transition: Education and labor market entry in Central and Eastern Europe* (pp. 110–140). Stanford, California: Stanford University Press.

- Matković, T., & Kogan, I. (2012). All or nothing?: The consequences of tertiary education non-completion in Croatia and Serbia. *European Sociological Review*, 28(6), 755–770.
- Matković, T., & Kogan, I. (2014). Relative worth of a bachelor degree. *Acta Sociologica*, *57*(2), 101–118.
- Mayer, K. U. (2004). Whose Lives?: How history, societies and institutions define and shape life courses. *Research in Human Development*, 1(3), 161–187.
- Mayer, K. U. (2009). New directions in life course research. Annual Review of Sociology, 35, 413–433.
- McGinnity, F., Mertens, A., & Gundert, S. (2005). A bad start?: Fixed-term contracts and the transition from education to work in West Germany. *European Sociological Review*, *21*(4), 359–374.
- Mincer, J. (1974). *Schooling, experience, and earnings*. New York: National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Moghadam, V. M. (2003). *Modernizing women. Gender and social change in the Middle East*. Boulder, CO: Rienner.
- Mortensen, D. T. (1986). Job search and labour market analysis. In O. Ashenfelter, & R. Layard (Eds.), *Handbook of labor economics* (pp. 849–919). Amsterdam: North Holland.
- Mortensen, D. T. (1988). Matching. Finding a partner for life or otherwise. *American Journal of Sociology*, *94*, S215-S240.
- Mouw, T. (2003). Social capital and finding a job: do contacts matter? *American Sociological Review*, 68(6), 868–898.
- Mroz, T. A., & Savage, T. H. (2006). The long-term effects of youth unemployment. *Journal of Human Resources*, *41*(2), 259–293.
- Müller, W. (2005). Education and youth integration into European labour markets. *International Journal of Comparative Sociology*, *46*(5-6), 461–485.
- Müller, W., & Gangl, M. (2003a). The transition from school to work. A European perspective. In W. Müller, & M. Gangl (Eds.), *Transitions from education to work in Europe. The integration of youth into EU labour markets* (pp. 1–22). Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Müller, W., & Gangl, M. (Eds.) (2003b). *Transitions from education to work in Europe. The integration of youth into EU labour markets*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Müller, W., & Shavit, Y. (1998). The institutional embeddedness of the stratification process. A comparative study of qualifications and occupations in thirteen countries. In Y. Shavit, & W. Müller (Eds.), From school to work. A comparative study of educational qualifications and occupational destinations (pp. 1–48). Oxford: Clarendon Press.
- Neumark, D., & Wascher, W. (2004). Minimum wages, labor market institutions, and youth employment: A cross-national analysis. *ILR Review*, *57*(2), 223–248.
- Neumark, D., & Wascher, W. (2007). *Minimum wages and employment. IZA Discussion Paper No.* 2570.
- Noelke, C. (2015). Employment protection legislation and the youth labour market. *European Sociological Review*.
- Noelke, C., Gebel, M., & Kogan, I. (2012). Uniform inequalities: Institutional differentiation and the transition from higher education to work in post-socialist Central and Eastern European *Sociological Review*, 28(6), 704–716.

- Noelke, C., & Horn, D. (2014). Social transformation and the transition from vocational education to work in Hungary: A Differences-in-differences approach. *European Sociological Review*, *30*(4), 431–443.
- Nunley, J. M., Pugh, A., Romero, N., & Seals, R. A. (2016). College major, internship experience, and employment opportunities: Estimates from a résumé audit. *Labour Economics*, *38*, 37–46.
- Olimova, S., & Bosc, I. (2003). *Labour migration from Tajikistan*. Dushanbe: International Organization for Migration.
- Olsen, K. M., & Kalleberg, A. L. (2004). Non-standard work in two different employment regimes: Norway and the United States. *Work, Employment and Society*, 18(2), 321–348.
- Parey, M. (2009). —evidence from vacancy data: Unpublished manuscript.
- Passaretta, G., & Triventi, M. (2015). Work experience during higher education and post-graduation occupational outcomes: A comparative study on four European countries. *International Journal of Comparative Sociology*, *56*(3-4), 232–253.
- Petersen, T., Saporta, I., & Seidel, M.-D. L. (2000). Offering a job: meritocracy and social networks. *American Journal of Sociology*, *106*(3), 763–816.
- Pfau-Effinger, B. (2003). Development of informal work in Europe causal factors, problems, approaches to solutions. Paper for the EU workshop: informal/undeclared work: research on its changing nature and policy strategies in an enlarged Europe. Workshop jointly organised by DG Research and DG Employment and Social Affairs on 21st May 2003. Brussels.
- Polavieja, J. G. (2003). Temporary contracts and labour market segmentation in Spain: An employment-rent approach. *European Sociological Review*, *19*(5), 501–517.
- Psacharopoulos, G. (1979). On the weak versus the strong version of the screening hypothesis. *Economics Letters*, *4*(2), 181–185.
- Ram, M., Edwards, P., & Jones, T. (2007). Staying underground: informal work, small firms, and employment regulation in the United Kingdom. *Work and Occupations*, *34*(3), 318–344.
- Reimer, D., Noelke, C., & Kucel, A. (2008). Labor market effects of field of study in comparative perspective. An analysis of 22 European Countries. *International Journal of Comparative Sociology*, 49(4-5), 232–256.
- Riley, J. G. (2001). Silver signals: twenty-five years of screening and signalling. *Journal of Economic Literature*, *39*(2), 432–478.
- Robert, P., & Saar, E. (2012). Learning and working: The impact of the 'double status position' on the labour market entry process of graduates in CEE countries. *European Sociological Review*, 28(6), 742–754.
- Roksa, J., & Velez, M. (2010). When studying schooling is not enough: Incorporating employment in models of educational transitions. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility*, 28(1), 5–21.
- Rosenbaum, J. E., Kariya, T., Settersten, R., & Maier, T. (1990). Market and network theories of the transition from high school to work. Their application to industrialized societies. *Annual Review of Sociology*, *16*, 263–299.
- Russell, H., & O'Connell, P. J. (2001). Getting a job in Europe: the transition from unemployment to work among young people in nine European countries. *Work, Employment and Society, 15*(1), 1–24.
- Saar, E., Unt, M., & Kogan, I. (2008). Transition from educational system to labour market in the European Union. A comparison between new and old members. *International Journal of Comparative Sociology*, 49(1), 31–59.

- Saint-Paul, G. (1996). Dual labor markets. A macroeconomic perspective. Cambridge: MIT Press.
- Sassen, S. (1997). *Informalization in advanced market economies*. Issues in development discussion paper, 20. Geneva: Development Policies Dept., International Labour Office.
- Scherer, S. (2001). Early career patterns: a comparison of Great Britain and West Germany. *European Sociological Review*, 17(2), 119–144.
- Scherer, S. (2004). Stepping-stones or traps?: The consequences of labour market entry positions on future careers in West Germany, Great Britain and Italy. *Work, Employment and Society, 18*(2), 369–394.
- Scherer, S. (2005). Patterns of labour market entry long wait or career instability?: An empirical comparison of Italy, Great Britain and West Germany. *European Sociological Review*, 21(5), 427–440.
- Scholten, M., & Tieben, N. (2017). Vocational qualification as safety-net?: Education-to-work transitions of higher education dropouts in Germany. *Empirical Research in Vocational Education and Training*, *9*(1), 51.
- Shanahan, M. J. (2000). Pathways to adulthood in changing societies: variability and mechanisms in life course perspective. *Annual Review of Sociology*, *26*, 667–692.
- Shavit, Y., & Müller, W. (1998). From school to work. A comparative study of educational qualifications and occupational destinations. Oxford: Clarendon Press.
- Shavit, Y., & Müller, W. (2000). Vocational secondary education. Where diversion and where safety net? *European Societies*, *2*(1), 29–50.
- Shwed, U., & Shavit, Y. (2006). Occupational and economic attainments of college and university graduates in Israel. *European Sociological Review*, 22(4), 431–442.
- Sicherman, N. (1991). "Overeducation" in the labor market. *Journal of Labor Economics*, 9(2), 101–122.
- Sieben, I., Huinink, J., & Graaf, P. M. de (2001). Family background and sibling resemblance in educational attainment. Trends in the former FRG, the former GDR, and the Netherlands. *European Sociological Review*, *17*(4), 401–430.
- Sloane, P. J. (2004). Much ado about nothing? What does the over-education literature really tell us? In F. Büchel, A. de Grip, & A. Mertens (Eds.), *Overeducation in Europe. Current issues in theory and policy* (pp. 11–45). Cheltenham: Edward Elgar.
- Smyth, E. (2005). Gender differentiation and early labour market integration across Europe. *European Societies*, *7*(3), 451–479.
- Snijders, T. A., & Bosker, R. J. (1999). *Multilevel analysis. An introduction to basic and advanced multilevel modeling*. London: Sage.
- Soskice, D. (1999). Divergent production regimes. Coordinated and uncoordinated market economies in the 1980s and 1990s. In H. Kitschelt, P. Lange, G. Marks, & J. D. Stephens (Eds.), *Continuity and change in contemporary capitalism* (pp. 101–135). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Spence, M. (1973). Job market signaling. Quarterly Journal of Economics, 87(3), 355–374.
- Spierings, N. (2015). *Women's employment in Muslim countries: Patterns of diversity*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Spierings, N., Smits, J., & Verloo, M. (2010). Micro- and macrolevel determinants of women's employment in six Arab countries. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 72(5), 1391–1407.
- Steiber, N., & Haas, B. (2009). Ideals or compromises?: The attitude—behaviour relationship in mothers' employment. *Socio-Economic Review*, 7(4), 639–668.

- Stocké, V. (2007). Explaining educational decision and effects of families' social class position: An empirical test of the Breen-Goldthorpe model of educational attainment. *European Sociological Review*, *23*(4), 505–519.
- Stoilova, R., & Dimitrova, E. (2017). Emigration from the perspective of school to work transition in Bulgaria. *Czech Sociological Review*, *53*(6), 903–933.
- Stoilova, R., & Haralampiev, K. (2008). Stratification in Bulgaria. Measuring the impact of origin, age, gender and ethnicity on educational attainment and labour market placement. *Annuaire De L'Universite De Sofia "St. Kliment Ochridski"* (101), 89–105.
- Taru, M. (2016). *Overview of Meta-Analysis of Active Labour Market Programs: EXCEPT Working Papers, WP No 5.* Tallinn: Tallinn University.
- Thurow, L. C. (1975). *Generating inequality. Mechanisms of distribution in the U.S. economy*. New York: Basic Books.
- Thurow, L. C. (1979). A job competition model. In M. J. Piore (Ed.), *Unemployment and inflation. Institutionalist and structuralist views* (pp. 17–32). White Plains: Sharpe.
- Unt, M., & Gebel, M. (2018). *Synthesis of the main empirical findings of EXCEPT project. EXCEPT Working Paper WP No. 57.* Tallinn: Tallinn University.
- van de Werfhorst, H. (2002a). Fields of study, acquired skills and the wage benefit from a matching job. *Acta Sociologica*, 45(4), 287–303.
- van de Werfhorst, H. (2004). Systems of educational specialization and labor market outcomes in Norway, Australia, and the Netherlands. *International Journal of Comparative Sociology*, 45(5), 315–335.
- van de Werfhorst, H. (2007). Scarcity and abundance: reconciling trends in the effects of education on social class and earnings in Great Britain 1972-2003. *European Sociological Review*, 23(2), 239–261.
- van de Werfhorst, H. G. (2002b). Fields of study, acquired skills and the wage benefit from a matching job. *Acta Sociologica*, *45*(4), 287–303.
- van de Werfhorst, H. G. (2011). Skills, positional good or social closure?: The role of education across structural–institutional labour market settings. *Journal of Education and Work*, *24*(5), 521–548.
- van der Velden, R., & Wolbers, M. H. J. (2003). The integration of young people into labour market. The role of training systems and labour market regulation. In M. Gangl, & W. Müller (Eds.), *Transitions from education to work in Europe. The integration of youth into EU labour markets* (pp. 186–211). Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- van der Velden, R., & Wolbers, M. H. J. (2007). How much does education matter and why?: The effects of education on socio-economic outcomes among school-leavers in the Netherlands. *European Sociological Review*, *23*(1), 65–80.
- Verhaest, D., & Omey, E. (2010). The determinants of overeducation: Different measures, different outcomes? *International Journal of Manpower*, *31*(6), 608–625.
- Verhaest, D., & van der Velden, R. (2013). Cross-country differences in graduate overeducation. *European Sociological Review*, *29*(3), 642–653.
- Voßemer, J., & Eunicke, N. (2015). The impact of labor market exclusion and job insecurity on health and well-being among youth a literature review: EXCEPT Working Papers No.2. Tallinn: Tallinn University.
- Vuolo, M., Mortimer, J. T., & Staff, J. (2014). Adolescent precursors of pathways from school to work. *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, 24(1), 145–162.

- Weeden, K. A. (2002). Why do some occupations pay more than others?: Social closure and earnings inequality in the United States. *American Journal of Sociology*, 108(1), 55–101.
- Weiss, A. (1995). Human capital vs. signalling explanations of wages. *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, *9*(4), 133–154.
- Weiss, F., Klein, M., & Grauenhorst, T. (2014). The effects of work experience during higher education on labour market entry: Learning by doing or an entry ticket? *Work, Employment & Society*, 28(5), 788–807.
- Winkelmann, R. (1996). Employment prospects and skill acquisition of apprenticeship-trained workers in Germany. *Industrial and Labor Relations Review*, 49(4), 658–672.
- Wolbers, M. H. J. (2003). Learning and working. Double statuses in youth transitions. In W. Müller, & M. Gangl (Eds.), *Transitions from education to work in Europe. The integration of youth into EU labour markets* (pp. 131–155). Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Wolbers, M. H. J. (2007). Patterns of labour market entry. A comparative perspective on school-to-work transitions in 11 European countries. *Acta Sociologica*, *50*(3), 189–210.